Aim and Scope

The objective of the *Journal of Residuals Science & Technology* (JRS&T) is to provide a forum for technical research on the management and disposal of residuals from pollution control activities. The Journal publishes papers that examine the characteristics, effects, and management principles of various residuals from such sources as wastewater treatment, water treatment, air pollution control, hazardous waste treatment, solid waste, industrial waste treatment, and other pollution control activities. Papers on health and the environmental effects of residuals production, management, and disposal are also welcome.

Editor-in-Chief

P. Brent Duncan Department of Biology University of North Texas Denton, TX, USA pduncan@unt.edu

Editorial Advisory Board

Muhammad Abu-Orf *AECOM, USA* mohammad.abu-orf@aecom.com

Steve Dentel University of Delaware, USA dentel@udel.edu

Richard Dick Cornell University, USA rid1@cornell.edu

Guor-Cheng Fang, Ph.D. Hungkuang University, Taiwan gcfang@sunrise.hk.edu.tw

Robert Hale Virginia Iustitute of Marine Science, USA hale@vims.edu

Paul F. Hudak University of North Texas, USA hudak@unt.edu

Blanca Jimenez Cisneros Inst. de Ingenieria, UNAM, Mexico bjc@mumas.iingen.unam.mx

Julia Kopp Technische Universitat Braunschweig, Germany j.kopp@tu-bs.de

Uta Krogmann RutgersUniversity, USA krogmann@aesop.rutgers.edu D. J. Lee National Taiwan University, Taiwan djlee@ntu.edu.tw

Giuseppe Mininni Via Reno 1, Italy mininni@irsa.rm.cnr.it

John Novak Virginia Tech, USA jtnov@vt.edu

Nagaharu Okuno The University of Shiga Prefecture, Japan okuno@ses.usp.ac.jp

Jan Oleszkiewicz University of Manitoba, Canada oleszkie@ms.umanitoba.ca

Banu Örmeci *Carleton University, Canada* banu_ormeci@carleton.ca

Ian L. Pepper University of Arizona, USA ipepper@ag.arizona.edu

Ioana G. Petrisor Co-Editor-in-Chief Environmental Forensics Journal, USA Environmental.Forensics@gmail.com

Bob Reimers *Tulane University, USA* rreimers@tulane.edu Dilek Sanin Middle East Technical University, Turkey dsanin@metu.edu.tr

Mike Switzenbaum Professor Emeritus Marquette University, USA michael.switzenbaum@marquette.edu

Heidi Snyman Golder Associates Africa (Pty) Ltd., South Africa hsnyman@golder.co.za

Ludovico Spinosa Consultant at Commissariat for Env. Energ. in Region, Puglia, Italy ludovico.spinosa@fastwebnet.it

P. Aarne Vesilind Bucknell University, USA aarne.vesilind@gmail.com

Doug Williams California Polytechnic State University, USA wmsengr@thegrid.net

JOURNAL OF RESIDUALS SCIENCE & TECHNOLOGY—Published quarterly—January, April, July and October by DEStech Publications, Inc., 439 North Duke Street, Lancaster, PA 17602.

Indexed by Chemical Abstracts Service. Indexed/abstracted in Science Citation Index Expanded. Abstracted in Current Contents/Engineering, Computing & Technology. Listed in ISI Master Journal.

Subscriptions: Annual \$219 per year. Single copy price \$60. Foreign subscriptions add \$45 per year for postage.

(ISSN 1544-8053)

DES*tech* Publications, Inc. 439 North Duke Street, Lancaster, PA 17602-4967, U.S.A.

©Copyright by DEStech Publications, Inc. 2015—All Rights Reserved

CONTENTS

Research

Design of Post-Treatment Unit for Compost from a Composting Toilet with Microbial Pick Assessment
HAMIDATU S. DARIMANI, RYUSEI ITO, MARIAM SOU/DAKOURE, NAOYUKI FUNAMIZU, HAMMA YACOUBA and AMADOU H. MAIGA
Function of Wood Chips for Composting of Sewage Sludge by Thermophilic and Aerobic Digestion 53 K. HASHIMOTO, T. DOI, T. OKUDA, W. NISHIJIMA, S. NAKAI and K. NISHIMURA
Effect of Sludge Particle Size on Uptake of Cs-137 by Two Leaf Vegetables
Experimental Study for Elemental Mercury Removal Using 5% Co-Ti-Pillared Clays Catalysts
Raw and Treated Coal Fly Ash Amendment Aiming for Water Holding Capacity Adjustment ofNatural Soils
Screening of Heavy Metal Tolerant Microbes in Sludge and Removal Capability of Lead
Pollutant Removal by Gravel Contact Oxidation Treatment System in Taipei
Components of a Bioflocculant for Treating Tannery Wastewater
Effects of Heavy Metal and Nutrients on Benthic Microbial Communities in Freshwater Sediment of Poyang Lake (China)

Design of Post-Treatment Unit for Compost from a Composting Toilet with Microbial Risk Assessment

HAMIDATU S. DARIMANI^{1,*}, RYUSEI ITO², MARIAM SOU/DAKOURE¹, NAOYUKI FUNAMIZU², HAMMA YACOUBA¹ and AMADOU H. MAIGA¹

¹Water and Climate Centre, International Institute for Water and Environmental Engineering (2iE); BP. 594, 01 rue de la science, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso ²Faculty of Engineering, Hokkaido University; Kita 13-Nishi 8, Kita-ku, Sapporo, Hokkaido, 060-8628, Japan

ABSTRACT: The compost withdrawn from a composting toilet still contains pathogens and therefore requires a post-treatment unit to treat the compost prior to reuse. A quantitative microbial risk assessment Monte Carlo was conducted to evaluate the risk of infectious diseases and the length of time for the post-treatment. The accidental ingestion of compost (0.5–0.8 g) in a worst case scenario was evaluated. High temperature was efficient in reducing the risk of pathogens; however, the temperature distribution in the unit is not sufficient to reduce pathogens. Therefore, to efficiently reduce pathogens during the post-treatment, the unit requires an insulator to maintain the temperature.

INTRODUCTION

NOMPOST of human faeces used as fertilizer can be harmless and useful because it becomes part of nutrient recovery. A pilot model of a composting toilet was installed in a rural region of Burkina Faso to perform a source recycling system which makes compost from human faeces. Initial experiments were performed on some samples taken from the composting toilet. Results showed that pathogens such as bacteria and parasites still remained in the compost after withdrawal from the rural model of composting toilet after three months of operation. Therefore, post-treatment of the collected compost is required to minimise the health risk when recycling the faeces as fertilizer on farmland. For the inactivation of pathogens, several methods of treatments are proposed, including heating, drying, chemical treatments, treatment by worms, long storages times, etc. In low income countries like Burkina Faso, people cannot pay consumptions for posttreatment, however, they have abundant solar energy. Therefore; this study proposes a solar disinfection unit to inactivate the pathogens. The operation conditions to inactivate pathogens should be designed based on the risk assessment by setting a safe level of pathogens concentration in the compost after post-treatment.

Norovirus and *Ascaris* eggs were selected for the reference pathogens in this study. Because, noroviruses are a major cause of human gastroenteritis, and they are frequently associated with food, water contamination [1] and accidental ingestion. On the other hand, *Ascaris* infections are very common in developing countries. One fertile egg can cause infection of Ascaris is to humans.

These enteric infections can be transmitted through the compost from faeces to the human body with pathogenic species. Quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA) has been widely used to establish the health risks associated with wastewater reuse in both developed and developing regions under different scenarios. The QMRA-Monte Carlo techniques (QMRA-MC) based on the work of Haas *et al.* [2] was used to estimate risk in this study.

The objectives of this study are to perform risk assessment for the design of the post-treatment unit by using the QMRA-MC techniques and to determine the treatment time to reach the safe level of pathogens in the compost.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Post-treatment Unit

People would collect the compost from the rural model of composting toilet with urine diversion (Fig-

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: hamidatou.darimani@2ie-edu.org and hamidnid2012@gmail.com

Telephone: + 226 77 88 62 01; Fax: +226 50 49 28 01

ure 1) in the pilot families and use in their gardens as fertilizer. Application of the post-treatment would be achieved by spreading the compost evenly on the steel box as shown in Figure 2. The box was fabricated with a length of 60 cm, a width of 40 cm, and a depth of 10 cm. The total volume of the box is 24L. The steel box has steel septa which facilitate deep penetration of heat to compost. The steel box is painted black in colour to aid in the absorption of heat. The steel box does not have a solar concentrator [3,4,5]. The temperature distribution of the compost in the box was measured at 3 positions which were 1 cm, 5 cm, and 10 cm from the surface.

Scenarios for Reuse of Compost

During the utilisation of the compost, people may accidentally ingest compost with the pathogens orally. The people exposed to the pathogens would have diseases with a probability estimated by risk assessment. We set 6 scenarios, the compost at constant temperatures (40°C, 50°C and 60°C, S-1 to S-3) and actual temperature at 3 positions (1 cm, 5 cm and 10 cm from the surface) in the steel box (S-4 to S-6) as a post-treatment for the assessment. For the calculation of concentration in the compost, the inactivation rate coefficient from our previous measurement was used [4,5]. The details of the ingestion model are as follows:

• To consider the worst case, 50,000 eggs/g in wet faeces is excreted from a heavily infested person

[6]. The value of the initial concentration of *Ascaris* eggs was 336 eggs/g-dry compost. This number was estimated by multiplying the number of eggs excreted per gram (50, 000) by the 100g of compost dividing by the bulk density of the compost (14881 g/cm³).

- Highly infested person of viral infection excretes a maximum of 10¹¹ viral copies/g in faeces from highly infected person [1,7,8] was used for the risk assessment taking account of the highest risk. Assuming this concentration, the initial concentration was estimated at 6.72 × 10⁸ viral copies/g-dry compost. This number was estimated by multiplying the number of norovirus excreted per gram (10¹¹ viral copies/cm³) by the 100 g of the compost and dividing by bulk density of the compost (14881 copies/cm³).
- Ingestion rate of compost is 150–800 mg/event. This is used in the risk assessment of dioxin in soil ingestion rate [9].
- Post-treatment would be done every four months.
- The concentration of pathogens in the compost after the post-treatment was estimated using the first-order kinetic model from our earlier studies on *Ascaris* eggs and indicator MS2 bacteriophage inactivation. The estimated number of days was assumed to be 9 days, 6 days and 3 days for 40°C, 50°C and 60°C respectively. The estimated inactivation rate coefficient values for 40°C, 50°C and 60°C were 0.22 h⁻¹, 0.92 h⁻¹ and 1.22 h⁻¹ respectively, for *Ascaris* eggs and MS2 k values were 0.25 h⁻¹, 0.45 h⁻¹ and 0.80 h⁻¹[4,5].
- The moisture content of all treatments was 50%.



Figure 1. Arrangement of composting toilet.



Figure 2. A proposed compost solar sanitisation installation to reduce the heat loss (Andreev and Samoil, 2009).

Hazard identification—Farmers performing posttreatment would be exposed to pathogens in the compost. There are several groups of pathogens, but the pathogens of considerable interest in the study area are *Ascaris* eggs and viral infections (norovirus) because *Ascaris* and norovirus are also known to be the most resistant to treatment processes [10,11]. Accidental ingestion of a small dose consequently implies a high risk of infection compared to many other pathogens [9].

Dose-response assessment—The QMRA-MC was used to estimate risks of *Ascaris* and norovirus infection. The study by Navarro *et al.* found that *Ascaris* infection data best fitted the β -Poisson dose-response equation [12]:

$$P_{I}(d) = 1 - [1 + (d/N_{50})(2^{1/\alpha} - 1)]^{-\alpha}$$
(1)

where $P_I(d)$ is the probability of infection in an individual (infection/event), *d* is the ingested number of *Ascaris* eggs on one occasion (eggs/event), N_{50} is the mean infective dose number of *Ascaris* eggs (eggs), *I* means considerable spice for calculation of probability (–) and α is an infectivity constant of *Ascaris* (–). They found the values of N_{50} and α to be 859 and 0.104, respectively. Since they were working with epidemiological data on *Ascaris* prevalence rather than conducting human *Ascaris* dose-challenge studies, the value found for N_{50} is not a measure of the actual median *Ascaris* infective dose, but rather an empirical value arising from their statistical analyses [13].

The annual probability of infection, $P_{I(A)}(d)$ (pppy), is given by:

$$P_{I(A)}(d) = 1 - [1 - P_I(d)]^n$$
(2)

Where *n* is number of events per year to the single *Ascaris* dose (–) [13]. For norovirus, the dose response data set of Teunis *et al.* [1] was used in place of the β -Poisson equation [13].

Exposure assessment—The human exposure assumed to take place is an event when farmers work on compost. Practically, one egg is enough to cause an infection. Norovirus has an extremely low infectious dose [8].

Risk characterisation—The Monte Carlo technique has been used to evaluate the infection risk. The random number is applied for estimation of variables with distributions for simulation of Equations (1) and (2).



Figure 3. Temperature distribution assumed in the estimation of risk.

The simulation was repeated 10,000 times [13]. Then, 95 percentile of the probability was estimated as the infection risk.

Temperature Distribution

Considering actual practices, solarisation is one of the main processes for disinfection of enteric pathogens, because sunlight is available in the study region. The solarisation relates to the ambient temperature, while the temperature is not constant as shown in Figure 3. A two day diurnal average ambient temperature was measured during April 2014 in the post-treatment unit. April is one of the hottest months during the year in the study region. From the temperature profile, it was assumed that temperature remains constant during the night and continually increases during the day.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The change in concentration of *Ascaris* under S1 to S3 is shown in Figure 4. The concentration declined



Figure 4. Change in Ascaris eggs concentration.



Figure 5. Change in Ascaris concentration in the steel box.

from the initial value of 336 eggs/g-dry compost. High temperature gives high decline rate of the concentration due to high inactivation rate coefficient. Figure 5 illustrates the decrease concentration of *Ascaris* eggs with time under S4 to S6. High and low reduction rates are found in the figures. This is because high temperature at day time and low temperature in night respectively give high and low reduction. All conditions obtained 6 log reduction of eggs in 60 hours and the difference of the position in the steel box gave slight difference of the concentrations. The change in concentration of norovirus with elapse of time under S1 to S3 are shown in Figure 6. The concentration declined from the initial of 6.72×10^8 copies/g-dry compost. Higher temperature condition also gives higher decline rate. The time course of concentrations under scenarios S4 to S6 is represented in Figure 7. The reduction rate of norovirus concentration had slight difference among three



Figure 6. Change in Norovirus concentration.



scenarios like *Ascaris* case and was lower than 40°C, however, S4 to S6 have higher temperature period than 40°C. This might be result of much effect of low temperature less than 40°C, especially at night.

The 95-percentile annual risk of *Ascaris* and norovirus infections for the scenarios from the their concentration in the compost as shown in Figures 8–11. The risk of the both pathogens are almost 1 at the initial for all scenario. This means the people who uses the compost would be heavily polluted by the pathogens. They would be infected if the composting reactor fails

to reduce the pathogen concentration and also if they do not apply the post-treatment. Schönning *et al.* [14] also reported a 95-percentile risk of rotavirus and *Ascaris* for 0 months' storage in a worst case as 1. After the post-treatment, the risks for the *Ascaris* under S1 to S3 were reduced and reached a safe level at 48 h, 21 h and 10 h for 40°C, 50°C and 60°C, respectively. Under the steel box, the required times to reach the safe level were respectively 51.5 h, 54 h and 54.5 h for S4 to S6. This was same level of S1 while the temperature distributions in the steel box would give longer time



Figure 8. Ascaris annual infection risk associated with post-treatment at: 40°C, 50°C and 60°C where the line indicates the safe level.



Figure 9. Ascaris annual infection risk associated with post-treatment at: bottom, middle and top of the steel box, where the line indicates the safe level.

to reduce the concentration of pathogens from estimation from maximum temperature. During the day, there is sufficient increase in temperature but it suddenly decreases towards the evening and in the nights. This phenomena causes sufficient inactivation by the balance of the high inactivation rate at high temperature and the low inactivation at low temperature. To reduce treatment time, we need to improve the post-treatment unit by increasing the maximum temperature and keeping temperature during the night. The required times to the safe level for norovirus under constant temperatures were 139 h, 62 h and 28 h for 40°C, 50°C and 60°C, respectively. The time required to reach the safe level in the steel box at the bottom, middle and



Figure 10. Norovirus annual infection risk associated with post-treatment at: 40°C, 50°C and 60°C where the line indicates the safe level.



steel box, where the line indicates the safe level.

top were respectively 147 h, 161.5 h and 170 h. These are longer than 40°C case, therefore, the treatment unit should be improved. Comparing *Ascaris* and norovirus, norovirus requires more time than *Ascaris* to reach safe level of 10^{-4} pppy [15]. Therefore, norovirus is more important indicator for the design of the unit, even *Ascaris* eggs have possibility to survive several months in a soil system [16].

Risk assessments for post-treatment of compost have received very little documentation. Seidu et al. [16] reported increased levels of Ascaris and rotavirus infection for farmers due to accidental ingestion of contaminated soils. The estimated median risk values for farmers were 0.99 and 7.2×10^{-2} pppy for Ascariasis and rotavirus. The study indicated that the elevated hazard posed by the soils on the farm could be attributed to the persistence of Ascaris in the soils. This implies that compost must be treated properly before reuse as fertilizer so as not to pose even greater risk in the soils. However, in semi-arid regions where the compost is expected to be used, inactivation of Ascaris occurs in soils rapidly [8] which indicates that posttreatment in these regions could be feasible. The results of our study indicate that high temperature with prolonged treatment time could reduce the hazard considerably.

Mara and Sleigh [13] reported risk of fieldworkers' involuntary ingestion of 1–10 mg of waste-water contaminated soils. The median of norovirus infection risk for an ingestion of 100–1000 mg, 10–100 mg, 1–10 mg of contaminated soil were 0.98, 0.32, and 3.7×10^{-2} pppy respectively. The study also reported the median *Ascaris* infection risk for ingestion of 100–1000 mg, 10–100 mg, 1–10 mg of contaminated soils as 0.14, 1.5 $\times 10^{-2}$, and 1.5×10^{-3} pppy respectively. In this study, the risk associated with the exposure of norovirus was estimated to be the highest, thus, this level of pathogen reduction will provide sufficient protection against bacterial and protozoa infections.

Conclusions

Higher temperature is efficient for reducing risk of pathogens. Temperature distribution in the steel box is not sufficient to reduce pathogens. Therefore, to efficiently reduce pathogens during post-treatment the steel box needs an insulator to maintain temperature. Guidelines for the design of the post-treatment facility are as follows:

- For norovirus, under S1 to S3, post-treatment requires approximately 140 h, 60 h, and 30 h for 40°C, 50°C, and 60°C respectively to achieve the safe level of 10⁻⁴ pppy. For *Ascaris*, post-treatment requires approximately 50 h, 24 h, and 12 h for 40°C, 50°C, and 60°C respectively.
- For S4-S6, norovirus requires 147 h, 161.5 h, and 170 h for the S4, S5 and S6 of the steel box respec-

tively to reach a safe level and *Ascaris* requires 51.5 h, 54 h, and 54.5 h for the bottom, middle and top of the metal box respectively.

Farmers should be educated on high risks associated with compost and how to be safe during post-treatment. Effective post-treatment could reduce risk of pathogens in compost from the composting toilet and may provide a cheaper alternative to fertilizer for rural household farmers. To reduce health risk from pathogens in rural communities it is important to create affordable methods for post-treatment.

REFERENCES

- Teunis, PF., Moe, CL. and Liu, P., "Norwalk virus: how infectious is it?" J Med Virol. 80, 2008,1468–76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jmv.21237
- Haas, C. N., Rose, J. B. and Gerba C. P., 1999. *Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment*, John Wiley and Sons, New York.
- Andreev, S. and Samoil, V., "Solar thermal sanitisation of human faeces—An affordable solution for ensuring sustainability of EcoSan initiative". 2009. http://www2.gtz.de/Dokumente/oe44/ecosan/en-solarthermal-sanitisation-of-human-faeces.pdf (accessed 18 Febuary 2014).
- Darimani, H. S., Ito, R., Maiga Y., Sou, M., Funamizu, N., and Maiga A. H., Effect of Post-treatment Conditions on the Inactivation of Helminth eggs (*Ascaris suum*) after the composting process, 2014, (submitted).
- Darimani, H.S., Ito, R., Funamizu N., and Maiga, A. H., "Effect of Posttreatment Conditions on the Inactivation of MS2 Bacteriophage as indicator for pathogenic viruses" 2014, (in preparation).
- Hotez, P.J., de Silva N., Brooker, S., and Bethony, J. 2003. Soil Transmitted Helminth Infections: The Nature causes and Burden of the Conditions. DCPP working Paper No. 3. http://www.dcp2.org/file/19/wp3. pdf (accessed 15 Febuary 2014).
- 7. Aoki, Y, Suto, A, Mizuta, K, Ahiko, T, Osaka, K, Matsuzaki Y., "Dura-

tion of norovirus excretion and the longitudinal course of viral load in norovirus-infected elderly patients". *J Hosp Infect*, *75*, 2010, pp. 42–6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jhin.2009.12.016

- Hall, A. J., "Noroviruses: The Perfect Human Pathogens?" Journal of Infectious Diseases, 205(11), 2012, pp. 1622–1624. http://dx.doi. org/10.1093/infdis/jis251
- Nataka, S., Lopez Zavala, M. A., Funamizu, N., Otaki, M., and Takakuwa, T., "Temperature effect on pathogens decline in the bio-toilet system" In Proceedings of the 1st International Dry Toilet Conference, 2003.
- Feachem, F. G., Bradley, D. J., Garelick J. and Mara D. D. 1983. Sanitation and Disease. Health Aspects of Excreta and Wastewater Management. Wiley, World Bank Publication, New York, pp. 501.
- Kazama, S., Tameike N., Nakagawa, N., and Otaki, M., "A fate model of pathogenic viruses in a composting toilet based on coliphage inactivation. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 23(7), 2011, pp. 1194– 1198. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(10)60490-1
- Navarro, I., Jiménez, B., Cifuentes, E. and Lucario, S., "Application of helminth ova infection dose curve to estimate the risks associated with biosolids application on soil" *Journal of Water and Health* 7(1), 2009, pp. 31–44. http://dx.doi.org/10.2166/wh.2009.113
- Mara, D. D., Sleigh, P. A., Blumenthal, U. J. and Carr, R. M., "Health Risks in wastewater irrigation: comparing estimates from quantitative microbial risk analyses and epidemiological studies." *J. Water Health* 5(1), 2007, pp. 39–50. http://dx.doi.org/10.2166/wh.2006.055
- 14. Schönning, C., Westrell, T., Stenström, T. A., Arnbjerg-Nielsen, K., Hasling, A. B., Høibye, L., and Carlsen A., "Microbial risk assessment of local handling and use of human faeces". *Journal of Water and Health*, 5(1), 2007, 117. http://dx.doi.org/10.2166/wh.2006.049
- Regli, S., Amirtharajah, A., Borup B., Hibler, C., Hoff, J. and Tobin, R., "Panel discussion on the implications of regulatory changes for water treatment in the United States". In *Advances in Giardia Research*, (ed. P. M. Walls, *et al.*). University of Calgary Press, Calgary, 1988. pp. 275–286.
- 16. Seidu, R., Heistad, A., Amoah, P., Drechsel, P., Jenssen P., and Stenstrom T., "Quantification of the health risk associated with wastewater reuse in Accra, Ghana: a contribution toward local guidelines" *Journal* of water and health, 6(4), 2008, pp. 461–471. http://dx.doi.org/10.2166/ wh.2008.118

Function of Wood Chips for Composting of Sewage Sludge by Thermophilic and Aerobic Digestion

K. HASHIMOTO¹, T. DOI², T. OKUDA¹, W. NISHIJIMA¹, S. NAKAI^{2,*} and K. NISHIMURA³

¹Environmental Research and Management Center, Hiroshima University, 1-5-3 Kagamiyama, Higashi-Hiroshima, Hiroshima 739-8513, Japan

²Graduate School of Engineering, Hiroshima University, 1-4-1 Kagamiyama, Higashi-Hiroshima, Hiroshima 739-8527, Japan ³Department of Life and Environmental Sciences, Prefectural University of Hiroshima, Japan, 562 Nanatsukacho, Shobara, Hiroshima, 727-0023, Japan

> **ABSTRACT:** Thermophilic and aerobic digestion (TAD) of sewage sludge was performed using *Chamaecyparis obtusa*, *Cryptomeria japonica*, and *Pinus densiflora* wood chips to confirm physical and chemical properties of woody bulking agents affecting digestion efficiency. About 60% of digestion efficiency was attained by the *C. obtusa* and *C. japonica* wood chips, while that by *P. densiflora* was only 40%. Neither the difference of porous structure nor inclusion of anti-bacterial substances accounted for the different digestion efficiencies. *P. densiflora* wood chips have the highest acid leachability, and we finally confirmed that lowering pH to 6 was responsible for the lowest digestion efficiency.

INTRODUCTION

THE quantity of sewage sludge generated in Japan has increased year-by-year to amounts over 75 million per year in 2010 because of the widespread use of sewer systems. Incineration and landfilling is considered to be one of the major sewage sludge treatment systems e.g. [1], whereby sewage sludge is treated by dewatering, drying, and incineration, followed by landfill disposal of the resultant ash. Although this series of processes is widely used, it has disadvantages on operational cost and recovery of useful components such as phosphorus. Therefore, biological sludge digestion processes have attracted attention because of low operational cost and possible recycling of phosphorus included in the residues, though required treatment time is longer when compared to physicochemical treatment processes such as incineration.

As one of the promising biological treatment processes, this study focused on thermophilic and aerobic digestion (TAD), where activities of aerobic bacteria are promoted to enhance digestion of organic matters with aeration at high temperature (45–65°C) [2]. Since high temperatures support elimination of pathogenic and allergenic microorganisms [3,4], residue of TAD

*Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

possesses potential of recycling for an agricultural purpose. For use as compost, phosphorus concentration in the residue is required to be more than 2%. Therefore, TAD processes should be designed to achieve sufficient removal of organic matters, though heavy metal content of the residue is the next question that should be addressed regarding its practical use [5].

Various factors such as moisture content, amount of air flow, and temperature may affect an efficiency of TAD [6,7]. In addition, bulking agents are normally used to maintain aerobic condition and moisture content of mixture in the TAD processes e.g. [8]. As bulking agents, wood chips and other plant materials such as wheat straw, cotton waste, bark chips, grape stalk, peanut shell, sawdust, paper, bagasse, olive leaves, and rice husk have been widely used [9-11], while other abiotic materials such as a recyclable plastic [12] and pumice [13] were recently examined as bulking agents. It is well known that size distribution of bulking agent and its mixing ratio to sewage sludge are the operational factors for successive digestion of organic matters [14]; however only limited information is available for the characteristics of wood materials that can influence organic matter digestion in TAD processes.

Wood plants of certain species contain organic compounds including antibacterial substances to protect themselves in nature [15]. Because of the antibacterial action, possible release of antibacterial substances may

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

E-mail: sn4247621@hiroshima-u.ac.jp

Phone: +81-(0)82-424-7621 Fax: +81-(0)82-424-7622

change the bacterial community responsible for the organic matter digestion. In addition, some of the organic compounds contained in wood plants are acidic. If released, pH value of the mixture of sewage sludge and bulking agent may be lowered. It is natural to expect that change of pH value may affect bacterial activities as well as bacterial community in the TAD processes because of possible generation of ammonium [16]. In addition to these chemical properties, there are physical properties of the bulking agents affecting TAD. One physical property is the porous structure of the bulking agent because of its capability to contain air and its provision of habitats to microorganisms. In this study, whether these chemical and physical properties affect a digestion efficiency of TAD was examined using wood chips of different tree species, and the property responsible for the different digestion performance by the different wood plant species was finally identified.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Wood Chips, Sewage Sludge, and Inoculum

Commercially obtained square logs of Chamaecyparis obtusa, Cryptomeria japonica and Pinus densiflora were milled by using a cutter mill, and then the wood chips were sieved to obtain $1 \text{ cm} \times 1 \text{ cm}$ size. In order to investigate an effect of fine pore structures on TAD efficiency, a hammer mill was used to produce C. *japonica* wood chips of which fine pore structures were crushed. To investigate an effect of antibacterial substances inclusion, we prepared the antibacterial substances-removed C. japonica wood chips, because C. japonica is known to have anti-bacterial activity [17]. Briefly, C. japonica wood chips produced by the cutter mill were immersed in ethanol at the ratio of 1:2 v/v, and after 24 hours the ethanol extract was replaced with fresh ethanol. The extraction was repeated five times to attain removal of the antibacterial activity as described later, and then the residue was dried at room temperature. An excess sludge cake with about 85% of moisture content was collected from Higashi-Hiroshima sewage treatment plant (Higashi-Hiroshima, Japan), while the inoculum for TAD was sampled from the composter in Yauchi drainage facilities of agricultural communities in Shoubara, Japan.

TAD

All TAD experiments were performed for 14 d using a 30 L composting device (Z-025, Kowa Emtech,



Figure 1. Inside of the TAD device.

Japan) equipped with a ribbon heater, thermo regulator, and churning paddle (Figure 1). 8 L of the wood chips, 300 g of an excess sludge cake and 45 g of the inoculum were put together into the device operated at $60 \pm 5^{\circ}$ C. Churning was carried out for 30 minutes every three hours. During 14 d of digestion period, an excess sludge cake was supplied to the device once a day at 300 ± 10 g/day. The moisture content of mixture in the device was maintained at 40–50% by spraying water. In the experiment to investigate an effect of pH lowering on TAD, phosphoric buffer was added to the mixture to maintain its pH value at 6 or 9.

About 15 g of samples were taken a day for analyses, while the total weight of mixture in the device was weighed. Based on the water content, the amount of solid matters in the mixture was determined, and digestion efficiency was calculated by Equation (1).

$$\frac{\text{Digestion efficiency [\%]} =}{\frac{\text{Total solid added [g]-Remaining solid [g]}}{\text{Total solid added [g]}} \times 100}$$

Assay of Antibacterial Activity

The antibacterial activity of the ethanol extract of *C. japonica* wood chips was checked by a paper disk assay using *Bacillus subtilis* (JCM 2499, Riken, Japan) in 20 replications. Briefly, *B. subtilis* was pre-cultured at 30°C in CASO-bouillon medium (CASO-Bouillon, Merck, Germany), and 100 µL of the culture solution

was uniformly applied to the surface of a standard count agar plate (Nihon Pharmaceutical, Japan). After putting a paper disk (\emptyset 6 mm, Advantec, Japan) on the agar plate, 10 µl of the ethanol extract was impregnated onto the paper disk. The agar plate was incubated at 30°C for 24 h, and then the diameter of clear zone on the agar plate was measured. In the control experiment, fresh ethanol was impregnated onto the paper disk. In order to confirm whether the residual wood chips of the ethanol extraction had antibacterial activity, the residual wood chips were further extracted using n-hexane. The antibacterial activity of the hexane extract was also tested by the same manner for the ethanol extract with an exception that n-hexane was used in the control experiment.

Analyses

For analyses of water content of the mixture of wood chips and excess sludge in the device, the sludge and wood chips were separated by scratching, and then the sludge was weighed and dried at 110° C. The pH value of the mixture was measured using the slurry prepared by adding 30 ml of MilliQ water to 3 g of the mixture. The acid leachability of the wood chips was compared on the basis of measured pH value in the aqueous solution prepared by adding the wood chips to water at 1:10 v/v% followed by 24 hours agitation at 60°C. The cutting surface and pore sizes of the wood chips were observed by a digital microscope (KH-1300, Hirox, Japan) after washing by sonication in MilliQ water at 45 kHz for 2 min to remove any debris.

The bacterial community structures were compared by the polymerase chain reaction- denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (PCR-DGGE) analysis. Bacterial DNA was extracted from the samples taken after 10 day of the digestion using ISOIL beads beating (Nippon Gene, Tokyo, Japan). DNA fragments of approximately 200 bp were PCR-amplified from a total genomic DNA sample of mixed populations using universal eubacterial oligonucleotide primers 341f-GC and 534r primer set [18] targeting the variable region 3 (V3) region of the 16S rRNA gene according to the condition described in a previous report [19]. All PCRproducts were subjected to the D Code DGGE complete system (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., California, U.S.), where the PCR-amplified DNA fragments were separated on 8% polyacrylamide gels containing urea and formamide as the denaturant from 25% to 65% at 100V for 12 h. As the size marker the DGGE Marker I (Nippon Gene, Tokyo, Japan) was used.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

TAD

The digestion efficiencies by the C. obtusa and C. japonica wood chips were about 60%; however that by the P. densiflora wood chips was only 40% [Figure 2(a)]. The digestion efficiency of 60% was good as compared to the reported value 30% [20], and the C. japonica and C. obtusa wood chips were suitable as bulking agents for TAD of the excess sludge. In contrast, the digestion efficiency by the P. densiflora wood chips was lower. On the other hand, the pH value of the mixture of the P. densiflora wood chips and sludge was maintained at about 6, whereas that of the other 2 species, C. japonica and C. obtusa, reached to about 9 [Figure 2(b)]. Since degradation of organic compounds in sludge may produce ammonium [21], one of the plausible explanations for the lower digestion efficiency might be the lowering pH by the P. densiflora wood chips by possible release of acidic compounds. In addition, C. obtusa and C. japonica are known to



Figure 2. Time course of digestion efficiency (a) and pH value of the mixture (b) in the TAD device.

have antibacterial substances [17,22], and therefore it was also expected that the antibacterial activity might result in the higher digestion efficiency. Furthermore, an effect of different porous structures of the wood chips should also be tested as a possible cause for the different digestion efficiency.

Bacterial Community Structures in the TAD Devices

The PCR-DGGE analysis was carried out to compare the bacterial community in the TAD devices. Although the same bacterial community was used in all experiments, the DGGE profiles of each sample of *C. japonica*, *C. obtusa*, and *P. densiflora* were different after 10 day of the digestion (Figure 3). The common bacterial species emerging in the samples of *C. japonica*, *C. obtusa*, and *P. densiflora* appeared as the bands *b*, *g*, and *l*. On the other hand, the bands *a* and *f* appeared at the common positions in the samples of *C. japonica* and *C. obtusa*, whereas these bands didn't appear in that of *P. densiflora*. In addition, each sample had specific bands, such as *c* in the *C. japonica*, *d*, *e*, and *h* in *C. obtusa*, and *i*, *j*, and *k* in *P. densiflora*. Al-



(DGGE

Figure 3. DGGE patterns of the bacterial community structures in the mixtures containing C. japonica, C. obtusa, and P. densiflora wood chips.

though the role of each bacterium was not investigated, the result confirmed that use of the wood chips of different tree species caused the different bacterial community structures, which might result in the different digestion efficiencies.

Effect of Porous Structure

Chang *et al.* [23] reported that the smaller porous size (< 0.4 mm) of poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA)-derived porous media leads to higher moisture retention and higher bacterial adhesion. In addition, the PVA-derived porous media promoted better organic matter digestion than the wood chips. Since small pore size naturally results in large surface area of a bulking agent, an effect of surface area of bulking agent on the digestion efficiency of TAD was investigated by measuring its pore cross-section area.

The pore cross-section area of C. obtusa, C. japonica, and P. densiflora wood chips were about 500, 1,600, and 1,700 µm², respectively (Figure 4). Although no significant difference in pore cross-section area was observed between C. japonica and P. densiflora wood chips, the digestion efficiencies were different. In addition, the C. obtusa and C. japonica wood chips have different pore cross-section area; however the digestion efficiencies were same. Furthermore, a microscope observation confirmed the absence of sludge in the pore structure of all wood chips (not data shown), thereby indicating that the pore sizes of wood chips do not affect the digestion performance at the range from 500 to 1,700 μ m² of pore cross-section area. Since the use of C. japonica wood chips produced by the hammer mill resulted in much lower digestion efficiencies,



Figure 4. Relationship between the pore cross-section area and digestion efficiency calculated as the average value from day 7 to day 14.

Marker I)



Figure 5. Time course of the digestion efficiency in the TAD device using the C. japonica wood chips.

about 25% (Figure 5), the existence of pore structures in wood chips itself is necessary for TAD via some other mechanisms, such as control of moisture content and air supply.

Influence of the Antibacterial Activity

After the five times-ethanol extraction, the antibacterial activity of *C. japonica* wood chips became negligible (Figure 6). Furthermore, the hexane extract did not show any antibacterial activity (data not shown). When the antibacterial substances-removed *C. japonica* wood chips were used for the TAD experiment, surprisingly the digestion efficiency did not change (Figure 7). This result clearly indicates that the inclusion of antibacterial substances does not affect the TAD performance.

Influence of Lowering pH

The pH values of the mixture of the *P. densiflora* wood chips and sludge was about 6 and lower than that including the other wood chips [(Figure 2(b)]. In addition, the water extract of *C. obtusa*, *C. japonica*, and *P. densiflora* wood chips showed the pH values of 6.0, 5.3, and 4.6, respectively. This confirmed that the acid leachability of *P. densiflora* wood chips was the highest among the three wood species. We expected that the lowering pH to 6 as a result of acid leaching from *P. densiflora* wood chips might cause the lower digestion efficiency [Figure 2(a)].

When the mixture of *C. japonica* wood chips and excess sludge was adjusted to pH 9 with the phosphate buffer, the digestion efficiency was not changed and remained to be 60%. On the other hand, when the pH



Figure 6. Diameter of the inhibition ring by the ethanol extract of C. japonica wood chips.

is adjusted to 6, the digestion efficiency was reduced to less than 40%, which was the same as that obtained by *P. densiflora* wood chips [Figures 2(a) and 8]. These results confirmed that the low digestion efficiency of *P. densiflora* wood chips was accounted by the lowering pH.

CONCLUSIONS

In this study, TAD of sewage sludge was performed using *Chamaecyparis obtusa*, *Cryptomeria japonica*, and *Pinus densiflora* wood chips as bulking agents. Digestion efficiencies varied with tree species of wood chips, though common bacterial species existed in the mixtures prepared using *C. obtusa*, *C. japonica*, and *P. densiflora* wood chips. About 60% of digestion efficiency was attained by *C. obtusa* and *C. japonica* wood chips while that by *P. densiflora* was only 40%.



Figure 7. Time course of the digestion efficiency in the TAD device using the C. japonica wood chips.



Figure 8. Time course of the pH value (a) and digestion efficiency in (b) the TAD devices to which phosphoric buffer was added.

Neither the porous structures of wood chips between $500-1,700 \ \mu\text{m}^2$ of pore cross-section area nor the inclusion of antibacterial substances affected digestion efficiency. *P. densiflora* wood chips have the highest acid leachability and lowering pH to 6 was responsible for the lowest digestion efficiency by the *P. densiflora* wood chips.

REFERENCES

- Hong, J., Hong, J., Otaki, M. and Jolliet, O., "Environmental and economic life cycle assessment for sewage sludge treatment processes in Japan" *Waste Manage.*, Vol. 29, No. 2, 2009, pp. 696–703. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2008.03.026
- Zhang, D., Zhu, W., Tang, C., Suo, Y., Gao, L., Yuan, X., Wang, X. and Cui, Z. "Bioreactor performance and methanogenic population dynamics in a low-temperature (5–18°C) anaerobic fixed-bed reactor", *Bioresour. Technol*, Vol. 104, 2012, pp. 136–143. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. biortech.2011.10.086
- Golueke, C. G. 1977. Biological reclamation of solid wastes. Emmaus, PA, USA: Rodale Press. http://dx.doi.org/10.15666/aeer/0603_061067
- Rebollido, R., Martínez, J., Aguilera, Y., Melchor, K. Koerner, I. and Stegmann, R., "Bacterial populations during composting process of organic fraction of municipal solid waste", *Appl. Ecol. Environ. Res.*, Vol. 6, No. 3, 2008, pp. 61–67. http://dx.doi.org/10.15666/aeer/0603_061067
- Chen, G., Zeng, G., Du, C., Huang, D., Tang, L., Wang, L. and Shen, G., "Transfer of heavy metals from compost to red soil and groundwater under simulated rainfall conditions", *J. Hazard. Mater.*, Vol. 181, No. 1–3, 2010, pp. 211–216. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2010.04.118
- Obeta Ugwuanyi, J., Harvey, L.M. and B. McNeil. "Effect of digestion temperature and pH on treatment efficiency and evolution of volatile fatty acids during thermophilic aerobic digestion of model high strength agricultural waste", *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 96, No. 6, 2005a, pp. 707–719. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2004.06.027
- Obeta Ugwuanyi, J., Harvey, L.M. and B. McNeil. "Effect of aeration rate and waste load on evolution of volatile fatty acids and waste stabilization during thermophilic aerobic digestion of a model high strength agricultural waste", *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 96, No. 6, 2005b, pp. 721–730. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2004.06.028
- Eftoda, G. and McCartney, D., "Determining the Critical Bulking Agent Requirement For Municipal Biosolids Composting", *Compost Sci. Util.*, Vol. 12, No. 3, 2004, pp. 208–218. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10 65657X.2004.10702185
- Alburquerque, J.A., Gonzálvez, J., García, D. and Cegarra, J., "Effects of bulking agent on the composting of "alperujo", the solid by-prod-

uct of the two-phase centrifugation method for olive oil extraction", *Process Biochem.*, Vol. 41, No. 1, 2006, pp. 127–132. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.procbio.2005.06.006

- Chowdhury A.K.M.M.B., Michailides, M.K., Akratos, C.S., Tekerlekopoulou, A.G., Pavlou, S. and Vayenas, D.V., "Composting of three phase olive mill solid waste using different bulking agents", *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation*, Vol. 91, 2014, pp. 66–73. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2014.03.012
- Iqbal, M.K., Shafiq, T. and Ahmed, K., "Characterization of bulking agents and its effects on physical properties of compost" *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 101, No. 6, 2010, pp. 1913–1919. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.biortech.2009.10.030
- Zhou, H.B., Maa, C., Gao, D., Chen, T-B., Zheng, G.-D., Chen, J. and Pan, T.-H. "Application of a recyclable plastic bulking agent for sewage sludge composting", *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 152, 2014, pp. 329–336. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2013.10.061
- Wang, K., Li, W., Guo, J., Zou, J., Li, Y. and Zhang, L. "Spatial distribution of dynamics characteristic in the intermittent aeration static composting of sewage sludge", *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 102, No. 9, 2011, pp. 5528–5532. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2011.01.083
- Iwasaki, Y., Takemura, K., Sato, F. and Ikatsu, H., "Development of the apparatus for high-speed decomposition of sewage sludge" *Environ. Res. Control*, Vol. 24, 2002, pp. 35–40.
- Kovalcuk, A., Kerioe, S., Oghenekaro, A.O., Jaber, E., Raffaello, T. and Asiegbu, F.O., "Antibacterial defenses and resistance in forest trees: challenges and perspectives in a genomic era", *Annu.Rev. Phytopathol.*, Vol. 51, 2013, pp. 221–244. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-phyto-082712-102307
- Kitawaki, H. and Fujita, K., "Inhibition by lower fatty acids in composting", P. Environ. Sanitary Engineer. Res., Vol. 20, 1984, pp. 175–181.
- Matsushita, Y., Hwang, Y.-H., Sugamoto, K. and Matsui, T. "Antimicrobial activity of heartwood components of sugi (Cryptomeria japonica) against several fungi and bacteria", *J. Wood Sci.*, Vol. 52, No. 6, 2006, pp. 552–556. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10086-005-0793-9
- Muyzer, G., De Waal, E.C. and Uitterlinden, A.G., "Profiling of complex bacterial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reaction-amplified genes coding for 16S rRNA", *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, Vol. 59, No. 3, 1993, pp. 695–700.
- Nishijima, C.R., Lindsay, D.J., Hata, J., Nakamura, A., Kasai, H., Ise, Y., Fisher, C. R., Fujiwara, Y., Kawato, M. and Maruyama, T., "Association of thioautotrophic bacteria with deep-sea sponges", *Marine Biotechnol.*, Vol. 12, No. 3, 2010, pp. 253–260. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10126-009-9253-7
- Li, X., Ma, H., Wang, Q., Matsumoto, S., Maeda, T. and Ogawa, H.I. "Isolation, identification of sludge-lysing strain and its utilization in thermophilic aerobic digestion for waste activated sludge", *Bioresour. Technol.* Vol. 100, 2009, pp. 2475–2481. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. biortech.2008.12.019

- Chen, Y., Cheng, J.J. and Creamer, K.S., "Inhibition of anaerobic digestion process: a review", *Bioresour. Technol.*, Vol. 99, No. 10, 2008, pp. 4044–4064. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2007.01.057
- 22. Koyama, S., Yamaguchi, Y., Tanaka, S. and Motoyoshiya, J. "A new substance (Yoshixol) with an interesting antibiotic mechanism from wood oil of japanese traditional tree (Kiso-Hinoki), Chamaecyparis

obtusa", Gen. Pharmacol., Vol. 28, No. 5, 1997, pp. 797-804. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0306-3623(96)00370-9

 Chang, H.-D. and Chen, C.-Y., "Application of PVA-derived porous media to accelerate biodegradation (composting) of organic solid substrates", *Biotechnol. Lett.*, Vol. 34, No. 4, 2012, pp. 635–640. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10529-011-0814-2

Effect of Sludge Particle Size on Uptake of Cs-137 by Two Leaf Vegetables

NOBUYOSHI ISHII*, KEIKO TAGAMI and SHIGEO UCHIDA

Research Center for Radiation Protection, National Institute of Radiological Sciences, 4-9-1 Anagawa, Inage, Chiba 263-8555, Japan

ABSTRACT: Sludge generated in drinking water treatment plants in the Tohoku and Kanto regions has become contaminated with radiocesium (Cs-134 and Cs-137) released from the 2011 accident at the Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Power Plant. If the sludge is reused as a material for potting mixes for home gardens, vegetables grown in the mixes will take up radiocesium. Since sludge contains various size particles, the effect of sludge particle size on the uptake of Cs-137 by leaf vegetables was determined. Active root uptake of Cs-137 was found in the experimental potting mix including powder particles of the contaminated sludge.

INTRODUCTION

THE Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Power Plant (FD-NPP) accident has caused serious radioactive contamination in the environment. Among the released radionuclides, the behaviour of Cs-137 has been of concern because a significant amount of Cs-137 (1.5×10^{16} Bq) was released into the atmosphere [1] and the radionuclide has a 30-year half-life. Sludge generated in drinking water plants in and around the Tohoku and Kanto regions has become contaminated with Cs-137. Before the accident, the sludge was effectively reused as materials for construction, playground soils, and potting mixes [2]. Various vegetables are planted in potting mixes in home gardens, and thus the contaminated sludge can be expected to be a source of Cs-137 for vegetables.

Since April 1, 2012, the Japanese government has applied the standard limit for radiocesium in general foods (100 Bq kg⁻¹) to agricultural crops to ensure their safety [3]. Local governments have been monitoring the presence of Cs-137 in locally grown agricultural crops, but measurement of Cs-137 in vegetables harvested in home gardens has generally not been carried out before consumption. Intake of Cs-137-contaminated vegetables causes internal radiation exposure, and thus the transfer of Cs-137 from potting mixes to vegetables must be kept to the minimum.

The authors recently demonstrated the root uptake

of Cs-137 from a potting mix containing the contaminated sludge by *Brassica rapa* var. *perviridis* (Japanese name: komatsuna) [4] and *Brassica oleracea* spp. (Japanese name: mini cabbage) [5]. In those experiments, the particle size of the sludge that was used were not controlled although particle size is likely to affect soil-to-plant transfer factor [6,7]. In the present study, the effect of sludge particle size on the uptake of Cs-137 by two leaf vegetables, komatsuna and *Brassica rapa* var. *chinensis* (Japanese name: chingensai) is shown.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Preparation of Cultivation Potting Mixes

The elemental composition of the sludge used in the cultivation potting mixes is listed in Table 1. The sludge was obtained from a drinking water treatment plant in Saitama Prefecture. Two kinds of sludge that differed in particle size, called untreated sludge and powdered sludge, were used. The untreated sludge had various particle sizes ranging to less than about 20 mm. For the preparation of a powdered sludge, 400 g of wet sludge was weighed out and then dried it. The dried sludge was passed through a 2-mm-mesh-sieve and then milling with a grinder (Labo Milser LM-PLUS, Osaka Chemical Co., Ltd.) A base soil mix was made by thoroughly mixing akadama-tsuchi, kuro-tsuchi, leaf-mould and cow manure at the volume ratio of 6:3:0.5:0.5, respectively. Eight grams of chemical fertilizer (8% nitrogen, 8% phosphorus, and 8% potassium by weight) was added to separate (400 g-wet weight) amounts of each

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: nobu@nirs.go.jp; Phone: +81-43-206-3156

Fax: +81-43-206-3267

deviation, n = 5) or Studge.						
Element	Concentration, mg/g					
Al	95.24 ± 5.43					
Са	2.67 ± 0.36					
Cu	0.09 ± 0.01					
Fe	38.91 ± 0.54					
К	6.85 ± 0.32					
Mg	1.84 ± 0.42					
Mn	3.05 ± 0.13					
Na	6.12 ± 0.27					
Sr	0.00 ± 0.00					
Ti	2.41 ± 0.07					
Zn	0.30 ± 0.01					

Table 1. Elemental Compositions (mean \pm standard
deviation, n = 3) of Sludge.

of the two kinds of sludge and that was mixed into a 2-L amount of the base soil mix (about 1.4 kg) to get two cultivation potting mixes. These mixes contained either the untreated or the powdered sludge and were identified as the untreated potting mix and the powdered potting mix, respectively.

Cultivation Conditions and Analysis Items

Komatsuna and chingensai were grown in a greenhouse for 28 days and for 32 days from May 9, 2013, under natural light, respectively. The temperature was controlled at $25 \pm 5^{\circ}$ C during the cultivation periods. After the harvest, concentrations of radiocesium (Cs-137 and Cs-134) in vegetables and potting mixes were determined. In addition to the radioactivity analysis, fresh weight, chlorophyll a, water content, sugar content and ascorbic acid content were analyzed. Fresh weight and the concentration of chlorophyll a were determined to clarify the effect of the powdered particles of the sludge on the growth of vegetables. Water content was measured for the conversion of a dry basis radiocesium concentration to a wet basis one. Sugar content and the concentration of ascorbic acid served as indexes of the nutritional status of the vegetables.

Experiments were independently repeated two times.

Analytical Methods

For the analysis of radiocesium, the samples of vegetables (edible part) and cultivation potting mixes were weighed, and then they were dried and powdered using a grinder. To confirm homogeneity, three soil subsamples from each cultivation potting mix were prepared. Powdered samples were transferred into a U8 polystyrene container for gamma-ray spectrometry. The gamma-ray spectrometry was done using a Ge detector (SeikoEG&G). An efficiency calibration of the detector was made with volume radioactivity standard gamma sources (MX033U8PP, Japan Radioisotope Association). For the measurement of Cs-134, the counting losses caused by coincidence summing effects were calibrated using the relative efficiency of the Ge detector. The measurement values were corrected to the harvest date.

Juice from edible part of the vegetables was prepared immediately after the harvest. Sugar content of the juice was measured by using a refractometer (PAL-S, ATAGO Co., Ltd.) and expressed as Brix %. Brix is a relative density scale based on sucrose in distilled water.

Ascorbic acid was measured with a RQflex 10 reflectometer (Merck KGaA). Vegetables were homogenized in 5% metaphosphate, and the homogenate was centrifuged at 12000 g for 15 min to obtain a supernatant. An ascorbic acid test strip (Merck KGaA) was immersed in the supernatant, and the concentration of ascorbic acid was determined with the reflectometer.

Chlorophyll *a* was extracted from five vegetable leaf discs (\emptyset 18 mm) into the solvent *N*,*N*-dimethylformamide. The optical densities of the extracts at 750 nm, 663.8 nm, and 646.8 nm were measured using a Shimadzu UV-160A spectrophotometer. The concentrations of chlorophyll *a* were calculated according to the equation by Porra *et al.* [8].

Elution

Elution of radiocesium from sludge was determined. Four grams of each sludge type (untreated and powdered) was separately soaked in 40 mL of 1M ammonium acetate placed in a polypropylene tube. This tube was incubated with shaking (100 rpm) for 24 hours at 25°C in the dark, and then the supernatant was filtered through a 0.2 μ m cellulose acetate membrane filter. The activity of radiocesium in the filtrate was measured with the Ge detector (Seiko EG&G).

Transfer Factor

The soil-to-plant transfer factors (TFs) were calculated as the ratio of the radiocesium concentration in the plant (Bq kg⁻¹ dry weight) to its concentration in a cultivation potting mix (Bq kg⁻¹ dry weight).

		,,	-
Vegetable	Cultivation potting mix type	Fresh weight, g/12 plants/pot	Chlorophyll a, µg/cm ²
	Untreated	187 ± 23	43.2 ± 0.9
Komatsuna	Powdered	206 ± 9	56.7 ± 0.4
	Untreated	195 ± 10	20.3 ± 1.9
Chingensai	Powdered	221 ± 1	22.7 ± 2.2

Table 2. Fresh Weights and Chlorophyll aConcentrations of Vegetables (mean \pm absolute valueof difference from mean, n = 2).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Effect of the Powdered Sludge on the Growth of Vegetables

Soil texture and structure affect plant growth through their effects on water holding and gas exchange [9]. The powder sludge granules may cause a decrease in efficiency of gas exchange due to clogging of void structure in potting mixes, and this may influence the growth of the plant. To confirm the effect of the powder sludge on the plant growth, fresh weight at the harvest and chlorophyll *a* content were compared between plants grown in the two different cultivation potting mixes (Table 2). The fresh weights and chlorophyll *a* contents were higher for the vegetables grown in the cultivation mix of the powdered sludge and that suggested the powdered sludge did not inhibit the growth of the vegetables.

Radiocesium Contamination

Cesium-134 derived from the 1986 Chernobyl accident and past atmospheric nuclear testing mainly in the 1960s should have decreased to below the detection limit in the sludge because this radionuclide has a half-life of about 2 years. Therefore, the Cs-134 in the cultivation potting mixes (Table 3) should be contamination that resulted from the FDNPP accident. Generally, powdered granules can easily move through the void structure in soils. The potting mix layer in the present experiments was about 10 cm deep, and thus there was the possibility for loss of the powdered granules during cultivation. Because the main source of radiocesium in the potting mixes is the sludge, a significant loss of the contaminated granules would mean a decrease in the concentration of radiocesium in the mixes. However, only slight differences in radiocesium concentrations between the untreated and the powdered potting mixes were observed (Table 3). These results suggest that there was no significant loss of the sludge granules from the pots during the cultivation periods.

Contamination of radiocesium in vegetables occurs mainly by root [10] and foliar uptake [11]. For foliar uptake, adsorption of radiocesium on vegetables is required. Thus, events such as fallout deposition promote foliar uptake. Because there was no fallout deposition of radiocesium in the greenhouse during the experimental period, the radiocesium detected in komatsuna and chingensai was taken up through their roots. Root uptake of radiocesium was also observed to occur by mini cabbages [5].

The concentration of radiocesium in chingensai was 130.1 Bq kg⁻¹-dry when this vegetable was grown in the powdered potting mix (Table 3). For the komatsuna samples, the concentrations were less than 100 Bq kg⁻¹-dry. Since the Japanese standard limit for radionuclides in general foods (100 Bq kg⁻¹) is based on the concentration on wet weight basis [3], the concentrations on dry weight basis were converted to those on the wet weight basis using measured water contents. The maximum concentration of radiocesium was 4.9 Bq kg⁻¹-wet for chingensai grown in the powdered potting mix. From these estimations, the radiocesium concentrations in vegetable samples in the experiments were well below the limit.

The Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare permits

Table 3. Concentrations of Radiocesium in Cultivation Potting Mixes and Vegetables $(mean \pm absolute value of difference from mean, n = 2).$

			Concentratio	on, Bq/kg-dry			Concentration, Bq/kg-we		
Vegetable	Cultivation Potting Mix Type	М	ix	Vege	etable	Water content	Vegetable		
		Cs-137	Cs-134	Cs-137	Cs-134	%	Cs-137	Cs-134	
	Untreated	608 ± 50	294 ± 21	39.9 ± 3.7	21.8 ± 3.1	93.6 ± 0.8	2.6 ± 0.1	1.4 ± 0.0	
Komatsuna	Powdered	556 ± 30	277 ± 13	52.9 ± 9.7	28.4 ± 1.1	94.6 ± 0.2	2.8 ± 0.4	1.5 ± 0.1	
Chingensai	Untreated	568 ± 5	281 ± 5	53.9 ± 14	28.6 ± 8	96.2 ± 0.2	2.1 ± 0.4	1.1 ± 0.3	
	Powdered	567 ± 69	282 ± 22	84.5 ± 19	45.6 ± 16	96.3 ± 0.1	3.2 ± 0.8	1.7 ± 0.7	

the shipment of sludge with radiocesium of less than 400 Bq kg⁻¹-wet from drinking water treatment plants [12]. Sludge is generally mixed with various types of soils at the mixing ration of 10 to 20 weight percent as commercial potting mixes [12], and thus the concentration of radiocesium in such a potting mix was calculated to be about 80 Bq kg⁻¹-wet for 20 wt% sludge. In compliance with the basic concept of the efficient use of radiocesium-contaminated sludge, the concentration of radiocesium in vegetables, at least komatsuna and chingensai, will not exceed 100 Bq kg⁻¹-wet. Even if the radiocesium concentration is lower than the regulation value, it is necessary to minimize the contamination by radiocesium for the health safety of consumers.

It should be noted that vegetables which were grown in the powdered potting mix tend to have higher concentrations of radiocesium compared with those grown in the untreated potting mix (Table 3). These results suggest that particle size might affect the root uptake of radiocesium. The effect of particle size has also been observed for vermiculite as a Cs adsorbent [13]. The use of sludge having large particle sizes would minimize the uptake of radiocesium into vegetables. Even if the uptake of radiocesium is minimized, the intended purpose for eating the vegetables may not be achieved if their nutritional status is significantly changed for the worse. Sugar and ascorbic acid contents were measured as indexes of nutritional status. Slight differences for both indexes were observed under the experimental conditions (Table 4). The results support the effectiveness of the use of the sludge with large particle sizes to minimize the contamination from uptake of radiocesium.

Transfer Factors

Soil-to-plant transfer factor (TF) is regarded as one of the most significant parameters in environmental safety assessment for nuclear facilities [14]. In the present study, the TF values for Cs-137 were calculated (Figure 1) because this radionuclide has a halflife of about 30 years and remains in the environment

Table 4. Contents of Sugar and Ascorbic Acid in Vegetables (mean \pm absolute value of difference from mean, n = 2).

Vegetable	Cultivation Potting Mix Type	Sugar Content, Brix%	Ascorbic Acid, mg/100 g
	Untreated	2.9 ± 0.6	26.8 ± 5.1
Komatsuna	Powdered	2.4 ± 0.4	27.4 ± 7.4
	Untreated	2.2 ± 0.1	18.4 ± 0.3
Chingensai	Powdered	2.0 ± 0.1	18.8 ± 1.6



Figure 1. Soil-to-plant transfer factors (TFs) of komatsuna and chingensai obtained in this study, and the range of TF of leaf vegetables before the FDNPP accident [15]. Error bars represent \pm absolute value of difference from mean (n = 2).

for decades. TF values were from 0.066 to 0.15 and were within the range of previously published values (0.041–0.17) for leaf vegetables [15], which were found before the FDNPP accident.

Effect of the Powdered Sludge

Pulverization of soils is often performed as a pretreatment for extracting organic substances and inorganic elements. The relatively higher concentrations of Cs-137 in the vegetables grown using the powdered potting mix may be caused by a high elution rate of Cs-137 from the powdered sludge, which was crushed physically. Therefore, elution of Cs-137 from the sludge in 1 M ammonium acetate was tested. No difference in the eluted Cs-137 activity was found between the untreated sludge and the powdered sludge: the concentrations of Cs-137 were 0.039 ± 0.0043 Bq mL⁻¹-supernatant for the untreated sludge and $0.037 \pm$ 0.0035 Bq mL⁻¹-supernatant for the powdered sludge. No effect by pulverization of sludge was recognized. The surface area per unit volume of the sludge increased with decreasing particle size, and thus the contact areas of plant roots would increase; it was likely that this surface area difference caused the Cs-137 concentration difference.

CONCLUSIONS

Effect of sludge particle size on root uptake of Cs-

137 by komatsuna and chingensai grown in potting mixes were studied and values of sludge-to-plant transfer factors were within the range of values obtained before the FDNPP accident. The transfer of Cs-137 from sludge to vegetables is dependent on particle size of sludge. It is expected that use of sludge with large particle sizes minimizes radiocesium contamination in vegetables. These results provide information related to health and safety when considering reuse of drinking water treatment sludge in potting mixes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was partially supported by JSPS KAK-ENHI Grant Number 24590775 and the Agency for Natural Resources and Energy, the Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI), Japan. Ms. Utsumi is gratefully acknowledged for her support in the experiments.

REFERENCES

- 1. Government of Japan. 2011. Report of Japanese Government to the IAEA Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety—The Accident at TEP-CO's Fukushima Nuclear Power Stations, Tokyo, Japan., Available at http://japan.kantei.go.jp/kan/topics/201106/iaea_houkokusho_e.html, Accessed December 26 2014.
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, Health Service Bureau. 2013. *Shin Suidou Bijyon (National and Regional Water Supply Vision)* (in Japanese), Tokyo, Japan. Available at http://www.mhlw.go.jp/topics/ bukyoku/kenkou/suido/newvision/dl/newvision-all.pdf, Accessed December 26 2014.
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, Pharmaceutical and Food Safety Bureau. 2012. New Standard limits for Radionuclides in Foods, Tokyo, Japan. Available at http://www.mhlw.go.jp/english/topics/2011eq/ dl/new_standard.pdf, Accessed December 26 2014.
- Ishii, N., Tagami, K., Kawaguchi, I. and Uchida, S., "Root uptake of ¹³⁷Cs from sedimentation sludge-amended soils by Komatsuna (*Brassica rapa* var. *perviridis*)", *Radioisotopes*, Vol. 62, No. 7, 2013, pp.

447-453. (in Japanese with English abstract). http://dx.doi.org/10.3769/radioisotopes.62.447

- Ishii, N., Tagami, K., Kawaguchi, I. and Uchida, S., "Root uptake of radiocesium by a mini cabbage growing on various potting soils", *Jpn. J. Health Phys.*, Vol. 48, No. 3, 2013, pp. 150–155. (in Japanese with English abstract). http://dx.doi.org/10.5453/jhps.48.150
- Van Bergeijk, K. E., Noordijk, H., Lembrechts, J. and Frissel. M. J., "Influence of pH, soil type and soil organic matter content on soil-toplant transfer of radiocesium and strontium as analyzed by a nonparametric method", *J. Environ. Radioact.*, Vol. 15, No. 3, 1992, pp. 265– 276. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0265-931X(92)90062-X
- International Atomic Energy Agency. 2006. Classification of soil systems on the basis of transfer factors of radionuclides from soil to reference plants, IAEA-TECDOC 1497, Vienna, IAEA.
- Porra, R. J., Thompson, W. A. and Kriedemann, P. E., "Determination of accurate extinction coefficients and simultaneous equations for assaying chlorophylls a and b extracted with four different solvents: verification of the concentration of chlorophyll standards by atomic absorption spectroscopy", *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.*, Vol. 975, No. 3, 1989, pp. 384–394. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0005-2728(89)80347-0
- Ghorbani, R., Wilcockson, S., Koocheki, A. and Leifert, C., "Soil management for sustainable crop disease control: a review". *Environ. Chem. Lett.*, Vol. 6, No. 3, 2008, pp. 149–162. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10311-008-0147-0
- Šuňovská, A., Horník, M., Marešová, J., Pipíška, M. and Augustín, J., "137Cs Uptake and Translocation in Leafy Vegetable: a Study with Lactuca Sativa L. Grown Under Hydroponic Conditions", *Nova Biotechnol. Chim.*, Vol. 11, No. 2, 2012, pp. 153–166.
- Hasegawa, H., Tsukada, H., Kawabata, H., Chikuchi, Y., Takaku, Y. and Hisamatsu, S., "Effect of the counter anion of cesium on foliar uptake and translocation", *J. Environ. Radioact.*, Vol. 100, No. 1, 2009, pp. 54–57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvrad.2008.10.011
- 12. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare health chief of the bureau, *The basic concepts of the efficient use of the radionuclides contaminated sludge for potting mixes and playground soils* (in Japanese), Tokyo, Japan., Available at http://www.mhlw.go.jp/topics/bukyoku/kenkou/suido/hourei/jimuren/dl/130313-4.pdf, Accessed December 26 2014.
- Suzuki, N., Ozawa, S., Ochi, K., Chikuma, T. and Watanabe, Y., "Approaches for cesium uptake by vermiculite", *J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol.*, Vol. 88, No. 9, 2013, pp. 1603–1605. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jctb.4145
- International Atomic Energy Agency. 1994. Handbook of parameter values for predicting of radionuclide transfer in temperate environments, Technical report series no. 364, Vienna, IAEA.
- Uchida, S. and Tagami, K., "Soil-to-plant transfer factors of fallout Cs-137 and native Cs-133 in various crops collected in Japan", *J. Radioanal. Nucl. Chem.*, Vo. 273, No. 1, 2007, pp. 205–210. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s10967-007-0737-5

Experimental Study for Elemental Mercury Removal Using 5% Co-Ti-Pillared Clays Catalysts

HU JIANGJUN^{*}, CHEN SIWEI, TANG NIAN, PAN SIWEI and YE KAI

School of Resource and Environment Engineering, Wuhan University, Wuhan 430079, China

ABSTRACT: Experimental study on elemental mercury removal by 5% Co-Ti-Pillared clays catalysts was conducted in simulated flue gas with the addition of HCI. Effects of experimental conditions and gas components on the removal efficiency of zero-valent mercury (Hg⁰) catalytic were investigated. Results show that the addition of HCI in flue gas would significantly promote Hg⁰ removal efficiency. NH₃/NO in flue gas would inhibit the activity of catalyst. The adsorption of water vapor and Hg⁰ would change into a competitive mechanism form which would influence Hg⁰ catalytic removal efficiency.

INTRODUCTION

EMISSIONS of mercury in flue gas from coal-fired power plant are the main source of atmospheric mercury pollution [1], enriching mercury in the natural environment and posing threats to biological and human health [2,3]. At the beginning of this decades, the United States began to control mercury pollution by coal-fired power plants and promulgated coal mercury emission standards in the first place [4]. Main combustion coal adopted in China in the power plants is lignite [5], which contains a high percentage of mercury and causes serious air pollution. Therefore, mercury pollution in flue gas from coal-fired power plants needs to be addressed effectively in a timely fashion.

Mercury in flue gas is mainly in the form of three states, including particulate state (Hg_p), oxidation state (Hg²⁺) and elemental state (Hg⁰) [6]. Hgp is collected along with dust in the course of dust extraction. Hg²⁺ can be dislodged during the dust extraction or wet process of flue gas desulfurization (FGD) system. Hg⁰ has stable character and does not dissolve in water and acid, which brings a challenge [7] to the removal of mercury in the flue gas. It is widely accepted that oxidize Hg⁰ to Hg²⁺ can be measured effectively and the oxide form (Hg²⁺) can be removed by the wet process of FGD. Studies show that [8] some of Hg⁰ could be oxidized with certain reaction with the catalyst of Selective Catalytic Reduction (SCR) and a certain concentration of HCl in flue gas. In view of the fact that

the electronic shell of transition metal is not full, oxidization of which could play a catalytic role. An experiment using fly ash [9] containing CuO was carried out to oxidize Hg⁰. Results from their study showed that mercury catalytic removal efficiency was increased significantly due to CuO.

Some studies show that [10,11] pillared interlayered clays (PILCs) can be used as a supporter of SCR catalysts to achieve better reaction activity and selectivity. In addition, they are as a new molecular sieve catalyst material developed in recent years, pillared clays have several features, e.g., a large surface area, good resistance to sulfur, and strong surface acidity. It performs better than commercial metal oxide catalysts in the current load of substance denitration. Studies have shown that CoOx as a catalyst has higher catalytic oxidation activity [12,13]. While there are many studies in the literature focusing on the development of Co/TiO₂ in catalyst, use of Co-Ti-Pillared for mercury removal has not been studied.

This study uses an experimental approach to study the effectiveness of Co-Ti-Pillared clays as catalyst for mercury removal in flue gas. To further study the basis of Hg⁰ removal mechanism, Hg⁰ removal under different reaction conditions is examined.

EXPERIMENTAL METHOD AND EQUIPMENT

Preparation of Catalyst

Sodium chloride (NaCl) solution is first used to soak montmorillonite to prepare sodium montmorillonite, and then dip-molding is adopted to add a cer-

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: jjhu1963@163.com; Tel: +8613808663012; Fax: 02768778893



N2 Cylinder N2 Cylinder O2 Cylinder CO2 Cylinder HC1 Cylinder NO Cylinder NHs Cylinder SO2 Cylinder Figure 1. Dynamic simulation system of mercury removal in flue gas.

tain concentration of titanium crossing-linking agent to aqueous solution of sodium montmorillonite. It is fully mixed before the processes of sucking filtration, desiccation and calcination in order to prepare Ti-PILCs. Finally, cobalt nitrate is used as presoma and Ti-PILCs is added to cobalt nitrate solution in 60°C to conduct IX (ion exchange). Catalyst is dried in 110°C for 12 h; it is then transposed in close roaster in 400°C to prepare Co-Ti-PILCs catalyst.

Testing System and Equipment

The dynamic simulation system is made up of a gas distribution system, a mercury permeation evaporation system, a catalytic reactor, a temperature controlling system and a dynamic simulation system shown in Figure 1. The mercury permeation tube immerges in thermostatic oil bath, and it is able to offer a certain concentration of element mercury vapour under the carrier gas flow of N_2 . The catalytic reactor is put in tubular electric furnace. It has a temperature programming and is filled with 3 g catalyst in quartz glass tube with inner

diameter of 10 mm and length of 1000 mm. The mercury absorption device is made up of four large-scale bubble absorption tubes, absorption time of which is 15 min. A 5 mL KCl solution in 1 mol/L is used to intake from the reactor. The KCl solution with absorbed Hg^{2+} is then diluted with water in 25 mL. There are three large-scale bubble absorption tubes with 5 mL 5 wt % KMnO₄ solution, which are responsible for taking in Hg⁰. The mixture is then diluted in 50 mL. The test method for mercury is atomic fluorescence analysis. Analytical instrument is AFS930 atomic fluorescence manufactured by Beijing JiTian instrument limited company.

Test Method

The catalyst weighed 3 g is placed in the reactor. The simulated flue gas is sent into the reactor until the concentration of the reactor's inlet and outlet is stable. This aims to eliminate the interference of adsorption on catalytic removal efficiency. The concentration of Hg⁰ is in the reactor is 0.3 mg/m^3 . HCl is passed into

the simulated flue gas. At the same time, the temperature of the tube furnace is regulated ($200-400^{\circ}$ C) to test Hg⁰ concentration at the inlet and outlet near the reactor, which are used for the calculation of Hg⁰ removal efficiency.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Effect of Reaction Temperature on Catalytic Hg⁰ Removal Efficiency

In the simulated reactor, the effect of different temperature on catalytic removal of under a defined condition is investigated. Under the defined condition, airspeed is 1.0×10^4 h⁻¹, HCl concentration is 10×10^{-6} (V/V) and catalyst is Co-Ti-PILCs of 5 wt.%. Removal efficiency of Hg⁰ under different temperature is shown in Figure 2.

As shown in Figure 2, the catalytic activity of Co-Ti-PILCs shows a downward trend after the first rising as the reaction temperature increases. The most suitable reaction temperature was 300°C, of which removal efficiency reached to 86.7%. When reaction temperature ranged from 200°C to 300°C, Hg⁰ removal efficiency increased from 65% to 86.5%. When reaction temperature ranged from 300°C to 400°C, Hg⁰ removal efficiency decreased from 86.7% to 70%. At 300°C, the catalyst activity is best, promoting the conversion from HCl to Cl. Hence, more Cl [14] is involved in the oxidation reaction. However, when the temperature further rises, catalyst activity is limited. The produced Cl was decreased, resulting to reduction of efficiency of the catalytic oxidation.

100% Mercury Removal Efficiency/% 86.70% 83% 75% 80% 70% 65% 60% 40% 20% 0% 350 400 200 250 300 Temperature/℃

Figure 2. Effect of temperature on Hg⁰ removal efficiency.

Effect of HCl in Flue Gas on Hg0 Removal Efficiency

Studies have shown that [15] HCl can be used as an oxidizing agent in the catalytic oxidation reaction of Hg⁰. During catalytic oxidation, strong oxidizing substances (Cl₂, Cl atom and O atom) are produced by the reaction between O₂ and HCl. These strong oxidants can oxidize Hg⁰ to Hg²⁺ [16]. To further examine this, the effect of HCl in flue gas on catalytic oxidation of Hg⁰ is investigated in this study. The 5 wt% Co-Ti-PILCs Ti/clay is 15 mmol/g, calcinations temperature is 400°C) is used. Airspeed is maintained at 10,000 h⁻¹. HCl gas of different concentration is added to the simulated flue gas. The effect of HCl on catalytic removal of Hg⁰ at 200~400°C is examined. Results are displayed in Figure 3.

The HCl in the flue gas can significantly improve the catalytic oxidation efficiency of the zero-valent mercury. During the catalytic process, HCl is converted to Cl and Cl₂ which have strong oxidization and promote the oxidation of Hg⁰. When the concentration of HCl increased from 5×10^{-6} (V/V) to 10×10^{-6} (V/V), the removal efficiency of mercury was significantly enhanced. The largest mercury removal rate reached to 86.7%. The increasing concentration of HCl has led to a higher level of Cl and Cl₂ at the active sites of the catalyst, which improved the removal efficiency of the mercury. However, when the concentration of HCl further increased, the removal efficiency of mercury in flue gas barely increased. This is due to the fact that the concentration of HCl was already very high and the number of active sites of the catalyst was relatively small, limiting the catalytic oxidation of Hg⁰.

Effect of NH₃/NO on Hg⁰ Removal Efficiency



Figure 3. Effect of HCl in flue gas on Hg⁰ removal efficiency.

Flue gas condition may influence mercury catalytic

removal efficiency, especially when abundant NH₃/NO exists in the SCR reactor. The experiment setup was as follows: 5 wt % Co-Ti-PILCs (Ti/clay as the tendency of 15 g, calcination temperature is 400°C) in simulated reactor with airspeed 10000 h⁻¹, HCl gas in the concentration of 10 ppm in the simulated flue gas, NH₃ and NO are in the concentration of $200 \times 10^{-6} \sim 600 \times 10^{-6}$ (V/V). The results are shown in Figure 4.

In the presence of NH₃ and NO, the mercury removal efficiency reduced to some extent. With the increasing concentration of NH₃/NO, mercury removal efficiency dropped dramatically. Results show that NH_2/NO in flue gas have inhibited the catalytic activities. In the catalytic reaction system, NH₃ was used as reducing gas, and Hg⁰ presents oxidation reaction in the catalyst has activated sites. The catalyst adsorbed NH₃, thus part of the active sites were occupied. This has limited the participation of Hg⁰ and HCl in oxidation reaction in active sites. At the same time, some parts of NH₃/NO participate in catalytic reduction reaction in these active sites directly, resulting in competition with catalytic to oxidize Hg⁰.

Effect of Water Vapor in Flue Gas on Hg⁰ Removal Efficiency

The experimental setup is as follows: Co-Ti-PILCs at concentration of 5 wt.% and Ti/clay concentration is 15 mmol/g under calcination temperature of 400°C in simulated reactor with airspeed 10,000 h^{-1} ; A certain concentration of HCl gas is added in the simulated flue gas (10 ppm). Under a certain concentration of water vapor, such experiment setup is used to study the effect of water vapor on the removal of Hg⁰. The results are shown in Figure 5.

As shown in Figure 5, mercury removal efficiency in flue gas containing no water vapor is significantly

90.00%

85.00%

80.00%

75.00%





90% Efficiency/% 0% Water Vapor 85% 8% Water Vapor 80% 75% Removal 70% 65% 60% rcury 55% Me 50% 200 250 300 350 400 Temperature/°C

Figure 5. Effect of water vapor in flue gas on Hg⁰ removal efficiency.

higher than that of gas containing vapor. This demonstrates that water vapor can inhibit removal to some extent. Hg⁰, HCl and H₂O molecules in flue gas are competitive in adsorption of Hg⁰ in the active sites on the surface of the catalyst, resulting in a decline in the activities of the catalyst. It also shows that water resistant thermal performance of the catalyst is good, which may be related to its supporter Co-Ti-PILCs. It has good hydrophobic properties due to crosslinking column surface, resulting in strong water vapor resistant [17,18].

Effect of Airspeed on Hg⁰ Removal Efficiency

Airspeed reflects the time flue gas spent on the surface of the catalyst, determining the degree of the reaction. This experiment adopts Co-Ti-PILCs 5 wt.% at 300° C with 10^{-6} (V/V) to study mercury removal efficiency in a simulated reactor in 6,000 h^{-1} ~14,000 h^{-1} . The results are shown in Figure 6.

As shown in Figure 6, Hg⁰ removal activity has gradually weakened with the increase of space velocity. The catalytic Hg⁰ removal efficiency declined from 92.1% to 79.5% when airspeed increased from



Figure 6. Effect of airspeed on Hg⁰ removal efficiency.

 $6,000 \sim 14,000(10^{-6} \text{V/V})\text{h}^{-1}$. Because of the increasing airspeed, the contact time of catalyst and flue gas declined. Hg⁰ was not fully spread to active sites on the catalyst.

CONCLUSION

The 5 wt.% Co-Ti-PILCs has a higher activity at 300°C. The working temperature of SCR is 300–350°C. The catalyst can be synchronized to remove the mercury in the SCR reactor which provides a reference for realizing mercury removal synchronously in SCR reactor.

HCl in flue gas can significantly promote Hg⁰ removal efficiency. While NH₃/NO in the flue gas may limit the activity of the catalyst to some degree, water vapor in flue gas can form a significantly competitive mechanism with the adsorption of zero-valent mercury. They both inhibit mercury removal. In addition, with increasing airspeed the catalyst's performance of mercury removal gradually declines.

REFERENCES

- Zhang jing-yi. 2012. "Technology of Mercury Removal and Reduction for Flue Gas of Coal-Fired Power Plants", J. China Electricity Council, 45(9):76.
- Hao Kewen, Guo Dongyou, Huang Rong, et al. 2012. "The New Awareness of Concept of Hazard Prevention and Control and Poisoning Diagnosis Standard of Mercury". J. Career and Health , 28(22): 2825–2828.
- Sun Shulan. 2006. "The source, characteristic, use of the mercury and the pollution of the environment and the mankind's healthy bane". J. Shangdong Institute of Metrology, 5: 6–9.
- Yang Zhenyu, Qiang Ning, Ji Xueli. 2003. "Current advances of mercury emissions from coal-fired electric utility boilers in U.S.A". J. Energy Environmental Protection, 17(5): 3–7.
- Cui Xia, Ma Liping, Zhang Hang, et al. 2012. "Effect of Temperature on Modified Mineral Adsorbent Removal of Gaseous Mercury". J. Journal of Environmental Engineering, 6(12): 4596–4599.
- 6. Senior C L, Helble J J, Sarofim A F. 2000. "Emissions of Mercury, Trace Elements, and Fine Particles from Stationary Combustion

Sources". J. Fuel Processing Technology, 65: 263–288. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0378-3820(00)00082-5

- Liu Fei, Qiao Shao-hua, Yan Nai-qiang, et al. 2012. "Progress of Elemental Mercury Control from Coal-fired Flue Gas". J. Environmental Science & Technology, 35(6): 58–63.
- Lee C, Srivastava R, Ghorishi S, Hastings T, Stevens F. 2003.Study of speciation of mercury under simulated SCR NOx emission control conditions [C]. In Proceedings of the DOE-EPRI-USEPAAWMA Combined Power Plant Air Pollutant Control Symposiums. The Mega Symposium.
- S. B. Ghorishi, C. W. Lee, J. D. Kilgroe, Mercury speciation in combustion systems: studies with simulated flue gases and model fly ashes[C]. Proceedings of the Air and Waste Management Association 92nd Annual Meeting and Exhibition, St. Louis, MO, June 20–24, 1999, pp: 99–651.
- Long R.Q., Yang R.T. 2001. "Enhancement of activities by sulfation on Fe-exchanged TiO₂-pillared clay for selective catalytic reduction of NO by ammonia". J. Applied Catalysis B: Environmental, 33:97~107. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0926-3373(01)00173-4
- Canizares P., Valverde J.L., Sun Kou M.R. et al. 1999. "Synthesis and characterization of PILCs with single and mixed oxide pillars prepared from two different betonies". J.A comparative study. *Microporous and Mesoporous Materials*, 29:267–281. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1387-1811(98)00295-9
- F. Wyrwalski, J. F.Lamonier, M.J. Perez-Zurita. 2006. "Influence of the ethylenediamine addition on the activity, dispersion and reducibility of cobalt oxide catalysts supported over ZrO₂ for complete VOC oxidation". J. Catal. Lett., 108(1-2): 87–95. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10562-006-0018-x
- Y. Brik, M. Kacimi, M. Ziyad. 2001. "Titania-supported cobalt and cobalt-phosphorus catalysts: characterization and performances in ethane oxidative dehydrogenation". J. Catal., 202(1): 118–128. http://dx.doi. org/10.1006/jcat.2001.3262
- Rizeq R, Hansell D, Seeker W. 1994. "Predictions of metals emissions and partitioning in coal-fired combustion systems". J. Fuel Processing Technology, 39(1-3):219–236. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0378-3820(94)90181-3
- Senior C L, Sarofim A F, Zeng T, et al. 2000. "Gas phase transformations of mercury in coal-fired power plants". J. Fuel Process Technology, 63(2-3): 197–213. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0378-3820(99)00097-1
- HU Chang-xing, ZHOU Jin-song, HE Sheng, et al. 2009. "Influence of the SCR (Selective Catalytic Reduction)-based NOx Removal System on Mercury Morphology in Coal-fired Flue Gas". J. Journal of Engineering for Thermal Energy and Power, 24(4): 499–502.
- Lucjan C., Piotr Kústrowski, Malgorzata Zbroja. 2004. "Selective reduction of NO with NH₃ over pillared clays modified with transition metals". *J. Catalysis Today*, *90*(1): 43–49.
- Khalfallah B. L., Ghorbel A., Grange P. 2003. "Selective catalytic reduction of NO by NH₃ on sulfated titanium-pillared clay". *J. Catalysis Letters*, 86(4): 251–256. http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1022676320818

Raw and Treated Coal Fly Ash Amendment Aiming for Water Holding Capacity Adjustment of Natural Soils

SHENGLEI LIN and FUMITAKE TAKAHASHI*

Department of Environmental Science and Technology, Interdisciplinary Graduate School of Science and Engineering, Tokyo Institute of Technology, G5-13, 4259, Nagatsuta, Midori-ku, Yokohama, 226-8503 Japan

ABSTRACT: The effects of raw and treated coal fly ash (FA) amending on water holding capacity (WHC) of natural soils were investigated. Apatite mineral was synthesized on FA particles or FA surface was modified by chitosan, sodium alginate, or guanidine hydrochloride. WHC was measured as cumulative water retention during 12-hour drying experiments at 40°C or under natural condition. Experimental results suggest that raw FA amendment at lower temperature is preferable to increase soil WHC. On the other hand, inorganic and organic treatments gave FA positive dependency on temperature. Such treatments are more effective to increase soil WHC at higher temperature. This research found no correlation between WHC and water repellency of FA.

INTRODUCTION

NOAL is one of major electric power sources all over the world. About 40% of electricity is generated by coal-fired power plants in year-2010 global average [1]. 50% increase of global coal consumption is expected from 2010 to 2040 [1]. Fly ash (FA) and bottom ash (BA) are two major by-products from coal-fired power generation. Global FA generation reaches to 750 million Mg/yr [2]. China, United States, and India are largest coal consumers in the world [3]. For example, China consumes 1439.5 million Mg of bituminous coal per year [4] and produces about 100 million Mg of coal combustion by-products. FA management is a severe problem in particular for large coal-consuming countries like China. As the world average, FA recycle ratio is estimated to be less than 50% [2] or about 25% [5]. Thus, huge amount of FA has not been used but disposed in controlled landfill sites and/or open dumping sites. Its improper disposal has become an environmental concern according to potential emission of toxic elements contained in FA [2,6-7]. Therefore, it has motivated many researches on FA recycles such as soil amelioration, construction industry, ceramic industry, etc. [7-10]. This study focuses on FA application for soil amelioration, in particular water holding agents from the view point of anti-desertification. Desertification is a large social problem in some countries like China

and the U.S., where huge amount of FA are produced by coal-fired power generation [11–13]. Although antidesertification activities needs integrated approaches, water holding agent might be an effective method to reclaim degraded soil [14]. If FA can be recycled as water holding agent after necessary treatment for environmental safety, it will contribute into anti-desertification and FA management at the same time. Many works on FA amending to soil have been conducted to investigate the effect on plant growth [15–18], soil pH [19-21], soil toxic elements [19,22-25], soil salinity [20,25–26], soil fertility [27–30], and water holding capacity (WHC) [31-36]. FA amendment increases soil WHC as well as inorganic or organic amendments with FA [37–41]. In spite of many researches referred above, there still remains some uncertainty about the effect of FA amendment on soil WHC. Although soil WHC depends on organic carbon and soil texture [42-43], their effects are still unclear for FA-amended soil. In addition, temperature dependency of such effects is also uncertain. Therefore, this study aims for investigating the effect of FA amending on soil WHC focusing on their texture, organic carbon, and temperature. Surface-modified FA by inorganic or organic treatment was tested at different temperature to investigate its impact on WHC.

MATERIALS AND METHOD

Soils and Coal Fly Ash Properties

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: takahashi.f.af@m.titech.ac.jp; Tel: +81.45.924-5585; Fax: +81.45.924.5518

In this research, two kinds of soils were tested,



Figure 1. Cumulative size distribution of two tested soils (Unit: wt%) (DGS: Decomposed granite soil, AS: Akadama soil).

which were Decomposed Granite Soil (DGS) and Akadama Soil (AS). Coal fly ash (FA) used in this study was taken from a coal-fired power plant in Japan. 100 g of each sample was sieved to measure cumulative size distribution. The cumulative size distribution is plotted as weight percentage and shown in Figure 1. Both soils were comprised primarily of sand-sized particles, whereas most of the fly ashes were primarily fine silt-sized particles. DGS has smaller particle sizes than AS. Coefficients of Uniformity (ASTM D2487) of DGS and AS are 10 and 7.7, respectively. Coefficients of Gradation (ASTM D2487) of DGS and AS are 0.78 and 1.4, respectively.

Elemental content of tested FA, analyzed by Energy Dispersive X-Ray Fluorescence spectrometer, is shown in Table 1. Major component elements of FA are Si, Al, Fe, and Ca, which are the same with other researches [44].

Pretreatment of FA

Soil WHC depends on organic carbon and soil texture [42–43]. In this study, inorganic and organic treatments of FA for its textural modification were tested to investigate its impact on soil WHC when treated FA is amended in soils. In inorganic treatment (basic phosphate treatment), apatite was synthesized on FA particle surface. 400 g of raw FA was mixed with 80 ml of 0.2 mol/L Na₃PO₄ solution first, and then mixed with 80 ml of saturated Ca(OH)₂ solution. In organic treatments, three types of organic compounds, chitosan, sodium alginate, and guanidine hydroxide, were tested. 160 ml of 2 wt% of chitosan solution (chitosan treatment), 1 wt% of sodium alginate (alginate treatment), or 160 mL of 3.87 wt% of guanidine hydrochloride (guanidine treatment) was mixed simply with raw FA to increase organic content on FA surface. Raw and treated FA were dried at 105°C for over 24 hours, crushed softly, and then utilized for WHC experiments.

Surface Observation

Microscopic surface conditions of soil, raw FA, and treated FA particles were observed by scanning electron microscope (SEM; JSM-6610LA, JEOL Co.).

Leaching Experiment

Leaching experiments were conducted according to Japan Leaching Test 46 (JLT46). In JLT46 experiments, pure water was used as extractant medium. The weight ratio of liquid to solid (FA sample) is 10. After 6-hour leaching at shaking rate of 200 rpm without any pH adjustment, leachate was filtrated with 0.45 μ m mesh membrane and then digested with HNO₃ at above 120°C for longer than 12 hours. Leached elements were measured by inductively-coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry (ICP-AES; SPS5510, SII-NT Co.).

Water Holding Capacity Measurement

Water holding capacities (WHC) of soil, raw FA, and treated FA were measured by drying experiments. 7.5 g of pure water was mixed with 17.5 g of each dried sample to adjust initial water content as 15 wt%. Moistened samples were dried under natural condition (around 20°C) for 12 hours or dried isothermally in an oven at 40°C for 12 hours. The weights of moistened samples were measured at 1 hour intervals to monitor water retention in the sample. They are repeated twice or three times to check data reproducibility and

Table 1. Elemental Content of FA.

Element	Si	AI	Fe	Са	Ti	κ	Ва	Mg	Sr	S	Ρ	Zr	Mn	Co	Zn	Ni	Cr	Cu	Sn
Content (wt%)	46.9	19.6	15.2	5.86	3.66	3.17	1.44	1.21	0.615	0.504	0.41	0.398	0.186	0.119	0.118	0.10	0.093	0.081	0.060

Element	Unit	As	В	Cd	Cr	Cu	Se
Soil standard (Japan)	mg/L	< 0.010	< 1.0	< 0.010	< 0.050	< 125	< 0.010
Raw FA	mg/L	< 0.40	18.0	< 0.050	0.26	< 0.050	< 2.0
Basic treatment	mg/L	< 0.40	12.6	< 0.050	0.26	< 0.050	< 2.0
Chitosan treatment	mg/L	< 0.40	25.9	< 0.050	< 0.050	< 0.050	< 2.0
Alginate treatment	mg/L	< 0.40	13.5	< 0.050	0.16	< 0.050	< 2.0
Guanidine treatment	mg/L	< 0.40	12.9	< 0.050	0.15	< 0.050	< 2.0

Table 2. Leaching Concentrations of Toxic Elements from Raw and Treated FA (JLT46 leaching test).

experimental errors. According to drying experimental data, water retention curves were drawn, which are weight-based relative percentages of remained water in the sample at different drying times. It sets 100% at the beginning of drying experiment. 50% means that half amount of water is remained in the sample and 0% means complete drying. The concept of WHC calculation is illustrated in Figure 2. In this study, WHC was calculated as the area of water retention curve within 12 hours. In order to investigate the impact of raw- and treated-FA amending on soil WHC, FA-amended soil was also tested by the same drying experiments. 7.5 g of distilled water was added to 17.5 g of FA-amended samples with weight mixing ratio of 10 wt%, 20 wt% or 30 wt% to adjust initial water content as 15 wt% and then dried under natural condition or in the oven at 40°C.

Water Drop Penetration Time Measurement

Water drop penetration time (WDPT) was also measured to investigate its correlation with WHC. Distilled water was dropped on the surface of samples and time that dropped water absorbed into the surface completely was measured. WDPT is a common and simple method to distinguish obvious hydrophobic soils and others [45–46]. If FA amending changes soil hydrophobicity and FA amending changes plays an important role of WHC, it might give strong correlation between WHC and WDPT.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The Impact of FA Pretreatment on Toxic Element Immobilization

The results of JLT46 leaching experiments are summarized in Table 2. The Soil environmental standard of Japan, which is leaching concentration of toxic elements, is also listed in Table 2. It should be noted that As, Cd and Se measurement in this study could not meet necessary analytical accuracy for As, Cd and Se owing to limitedly available samples. Therefore, As, Cd and Se might exceed the standard even when measurement data is less than each quantification limit. Although raw FA meets Cu standard, leaching concentrations of



Figure 2. Calculation concept of WHC based on water retention curve.



Figure 3. Water retention curves of soils, raw and treated FA ([A] 40°C, [B] Natural condition).

B and Cr for raw FA exceed the standard obviously. Because basic treatment synthesizes apatite mineral on FA particle surfaces, it was expected to enable mineralogical and/or physical immobilization of toxic elements like B and Cr and thus decrease leaching concentrations. However, basic treatment gave only 30% reduction and no obvious reduction for B and Cr leaching concentration, respectively. Such insufficient effect of basic treatment on B and Cr immobilization might be caused by incomplete surface coverage of apatite mineral and/or its low durability against 200 rpm shaking during leaching experiments. On the other hand, both alginate- and guanidine-treatments gave about 25% and 39% reductions for B and Cr leaching concentration, respectively. Although chitosan-treatment gave no impact on B immobilization, it is very effective on Cr immobilization and decreased Cr leaching concentration less than the standard. This can be explained by Cr sorption to chitosan [47–49]. A simple pretreatment, which was just only mixing FA with organic/inorganic



Figure 4. Water holding capacity of soils, raw and treated FA (Raw: raw FA, Basic: Basic treatment FA, Chi: Chitosan-treated FA, Alg: Alginatetreated FA, Gua: Guanidine-treated FA, DGS: Decomposed granite soil, AS: Akatama soil) ([A] 40°C, [B] Natural condition).

reagents, was tested in this study from the viewpoint of technical feasibility in real applications. However, Table 2 shows clearly that more appropriate pretreatment is necessary for FA to meet soil environmental standards.

WHC of Soils, Raw FA and Treated FA

Water retention curves of soil (DGS and AS) and FA are shown in Figure 3. WHC of these samples are shown in Figure 4. Figure 4(a) shows clearly that raw FA has almost the same WHC with DGS and AS under natural condition (around 20°C). Although basic treatment, chitosan- and alginate-treatment gave no significant impact on WHC, guanidine-treatment gave about 15% reduction for WHC. On the other hand, both organic and inorganic treatments are obviously effective on WHC increase at higher temperature (40°C). Although WHC of raw FA at 40°C is lower than those of DGS and AS, basic treatment, chitosan-, alginate-, and guanidine-treatment increased WHC of FA 8-16% higher than those of DGS and AS. Increase of WHC of FA by organic amendment with FA is also reported [50]. Such WHC increase by organic amendment seems to be explained firstly by size fraction change. Coarser size fractions of FA in general have higher water holding capacities than the finer ones [51]. Basic treatment and organic treatment in this study likely changes FA size distribution larger by binding FA particles. On the other hand, this study shows newly the temperature dependency of organic amendment effect on WHC of FA. Although this seems to be related to textural change including surface hydrophobicity by inorganic and organic treatment, it needs further study for mechanism-based explanation.

Effect of Raw/treated FA Amending on Soil WHC

Experimental Results

Water retention curves of raw or treated FA-amended soils with 10 wt%, 20 wt%, or 30 wt% mixing ratio at room temperature (natural condition) or 40°C are shown in Figure 5. Water holding capacities of these samples and pure soils are shown in Figure 6. Comparison of the effects of FA amending on soil WHC is difficult because the differences of temperature, soil type, FA mixing ratio, and pretreatment type should be taken into consideration at the same time. Therefore, the effects of FA amending would be discussed step by step focusing on highest WHC comparison, temperature dependency, soil type dependency, and mixing ratio dependency.

Comparison of the Highest WHC Cases

In order to compare the effects of FA amendment on soil WHC, the highest WHC at optimum mixing ratios are selected and its relative changes from pure soil WHC are summarized in Table 3. In this comparison, more than 5% increase and decrease are regarded as positively effective and negatively effective, respectively. Raw FA amending gave positive effect on WHC of both soils under natural condition. Increase of soil WHC by raw FA amendment is also reported [31-36]. In contrast to natural condition, however, raw FA amendment decreased WHC of both soils by about 13% at 40°C. The effect of raw FA amendment on soil WHC shows large temperature dependency. On the other hand, basic treatment gives FA opposite temperature dependency. Although basic treatment FA amendment gives negligible impact on soil WHC, it increases soil WHC at 40°C by 19.4% for DGS and 15.5% for AS and, respectively. Chitosan treatment gives FA comparable effect on WHC increases and the same temperature dependency with basic treatment. Alginate treatment gives FA both temperature and soil type dependency. Although it is effective for DGS regardless of temperature, it is effective for AS only under natural condition. Guanidine treatment showed negative effects on soil WHC under natural conditions. It decreased soil WHC by more than 4.0%. However, it increases WHC significantly for both soils at 40°C by more than 10%. These results suggest that the effect of treated FA amendment on soil WHC depends on many

Table 3. Relative Changes of WHC of FA-amended Soils at Optimum Mixing Ratios Based on Non-amended Soil WHC.

		Relative Change of	WHC (%)
Soil	Treatment Type	Natural Condition	40°C
	Raw FA	+1.71	-13.0
	Basic Treatment	+2.46	+19.4
DGS	Chitosan Treatment	+5.35	+8.33
	Alginate Treatment	+6.20	+14.3
	Guanidine Treatment	-12.0	+11.4
	Raw FA	+1.27	-11.8
	Basic Treatment	+3.18	+15.5
AS	Chitosan Treatment	+4.98	+5.23
	Alginate Treatment	+6.78	+2.43
	Guanidine Treatment	-4.03	+10.2



Figure 5. The difference of the highest WHC in each pretreatment between natural condition and 40°C ([A] Decomposed granite soil, [B] Akatama soil).





Figure 6. Water holding capacities of FA-amended Decomposed granite soil (DGS) and Akatama soil (AS) ([A-1] DGS amended with raw FA, [A-2] DGS amended with basic treatment FA, [A-3] DGS amended with chitosan-treated FA, [A-4] DGS amended with alginate-treated FA, [A-5] DGS amended with guanidine-treated FA, [B-1] AS amended with raw FA, [B-2] AS amended with basic treatment FA, [B-3] AS amended with chitosan-treated FA, [B-4] AS amended with alginate-treated FA, [B-5] AS amended with guanidine-treated FA).

factors interactively and it makes the dependency highly complicated.

Temperature Dependency

In order to make temperature dependency of FA amendment effect on soil WHC more understandable, the difference of the highest WHC in each treatment type and soil type between natural condition and 40°C are illustrated in Figure 7. Positive value in Figure 7 means that the effect of FA amendment on increase of soil WHC becomes larger at higher temperature. Negative value means that FA amendment decreases soil WHC more and more at higher temperature. Figure 7 shows that raw FA amending has an obviously negative dependency on temperature. Raw FA amendment at lower temperature is preferable to increase soil WHC. On the other hand, some inorganic and organic treatments give FA positive dependency on temperature. Such treatments are more effective to increase soil WHC at higher temperature.

Soil Type Dependency

Raw FA shows almost no dependency on soil type. Its amendment gives non-negligible increase of soil WHC under natural condition and large decrease at 40°C regardless of soil type. Basic and chitosan treatment also show negligible dependency on soil. Basic

treated FA gives negligible decrease/increase of soil WHC under natural condition and more than 15% increase at 40°C for both soils. Chitosan treated FA showed similar tendency but less effective on WHC increase than basic treated FA. In addition, guanidine treatment shows obvious soil dependency although effects given to FA by guanidine treatment under natural condition are different from those of other treatment. Guanidine treatment is negatively effective to increase soil WHC under natural conditions. As described previously, alginate treatment shows both temperature and soil type dependency. It is effective to increase soil WHC for DGS regardless of temperature and for AS only under natural condition. Except for alginate treatment, these results are summarized that the effects of raw and treated FA amendment on soil WHC depend on temperature more strongly than soil type. The results of alginate treatment suggests that soil type dependency can be non-negligible possibly compared with temperature dependency when certain treatments are used.

Mixing Ratio Dependency

According to Figure 6, linear dependency of soil WHC on mixing ratio appears when chitosan- and alginate-treated FA were amended with DGS. Chitosanand alginate-treated FA amendment at higher mixing ratio gives higher soil WHC. In other cases, optimum



Figure 7. The difference of the highest WHC in each pretreatment between natural condition and 40°C ([A] Decomposed granite soil, [B] Akatama soil).

81



Figure 8. SEM photographs of soils, raw and treated FA ([a] Decomposed granite soil (DGS) [B] Akatama soil (AS), [C] Raw FA, [D] Basic treatment FA, [E] Chitosan-treated FA, [F] Alginate-treated FA, [G] Guanidine-treated FA).

Sample	WDPT (s)	Sample	WDPT (s)	Sample	WDPT (s)
Raw FA	12.3 ± 5.04	DGS	4.19 ± 2.22	AS	12.8 ± 3.90
Basic treated FA	2.86 ± 0.43	+10 wt% Raw FA	5.55 ± 4.17	+10 wt% Raw FA	40.2 ± 18.7
Chitosan treated FA	2.21 ± 0.49	+20 wt% Raw FA	4.16 ± 1.62	+20 wt% Raw FA	13.1 ± 3.06
Alginate treated FA	2.56 ± 0.32	+30 wt% Raw FA	7.13 ± 5.47	+30 wt% Raw FA	18.5 ± 7.52
Guanidine treated FA	2.86 ± 0.65	+50 wt% Raw FA	21.0 ± 8.10	+50 wt% Raw FA	10.8 ± 2.26
		+70 wt% Raw FA	27.1 ± 12.7	+70 wt% Raw FA	13.0 ± 3.33

Table 4. Water Drop Penetration Time of Raw/treated FA and Raw FA-amended Soils at 0–70 wt% Mixing Ratios.

mixing ratios were found depending on temperature, soil type, and treatment type. Almost no significant dependency of raw FA amendment at 40°C for both soils should be noted. When raw FA is amended at 10 wt% or more, it decreases soil WHC at 40°C by more than 12% regardless of soil type and mixing ratio.

Water drop penetration time (WDPT)

WDPT of raw and treated FA, and raw FA-amended DGS and AS are listed in Table 4. Standard deviations of measurement data are also listed. Inorganic and organic treatments decrease WDPT by more than 76%, which means that water repellency of FA was decreased by pretreatments. When WDPT listed in Table 4 and WHC of raw/treated FA and soils shown in Figure 4, no clear correlation between WDPT and WHC can be found. It might imply that water repellency of FA is not a controlling factor of WHC. Although WDPT of raw FA-amended DGS increase with increase of mixing ratio, WDPT at 50 wt% mixing ratio or more exceeds original WDPT of raw FA. In the case of AS, no clear dependency of WDPT on mixing ratio can be found and WDPT are higher than the original WDPT of raw FA and AS at some mixing ratios. Although WDPT experiments were repeated more than 10 times for each sample, this might suggest soil sample heterogeneity can give large experimental uncertainty.

SEM Observation of Soils, Raw and Treated FA

To confirm the texture and surface conditions of soils, raw and treated FA, SEM observation was applied for all samples. They are shown in Figure 8. Both soils have more rough and rugged surface than raw FA. Although basic treatment does not change the texture of FA particles so much, coagulation of some FA particles are found. Organic treatments changes FA particle surface more rough and promotes coagulation of FA particles. In particular, guanidine-treatment promotes the coagulation. In previous section, the authors suggest that size distribution change to larger side by binding some FA particles might explain the increase of WHC of organic treated FA. These observation results support size distribution change to larger side.

CONCLUSION

The effects of raw and treated FA amending on soil WHC were investigated in this study. Apatite mineral was synthesized on FA particles (basic treatment) or FA surface was modified by chitosan, sodium alginate, and guanidine hydrochloride. WHC was measured as cumulative water retention during 12-hour drying experiments at 40°C or under natural condition. Although raw FA has comparable WHC with soils under natural condition, it has lower WHC than soil at 40°C. Inorganic and organic treatments increase WHC to the same level with soils. This can be explained by FA coagulation after inorganic/organic treatments. In contrast to previous researches, raw FA amendment decrease soil WHC by more than 13% at 40°C regardless of soil type and mixing ratio. On the other hand, the effects of treated FA amending on soil WHC have interactive dependency on temperature, soil type, treatment type, and mixing ratio. The amendment of basic treatment FA or chitosan-treated FA gives negligible impact on soil WHC under natural conditions. However, it increases soil WHC at 40°C in non-negligible level if mixing ratio is optimum. Alginate-treated FA has temperature and soil type dependency. It is effective for Aakatama soil only under natural conditions and for Decomposed granite soil at both room temperature and 40°C. Guanidine treatment showed negative effects on soil WHC under natural conditions. It decreased soil WHC by more than 4.0%. However, it increased WHC of both soils at 40°C by more than 10%. These results can be summarized that raw FA amendment at lower temperature is preferable to increase soil WHC. On the other hand, some inorganic and organic treatments give FA positive dependency on temperature. Such treatments are more effective to increase soil WHC at

higher temperature. In addition, this research found no significant correlation between WHC and water repellency of FA.

ACKNOLEGDEMENT

This study was supported financially by JSPS KA-KENHI Grant Number 23681014, 26550059 and JSPS Core-to-Core Program: Asia-Africa Science Platforms "Establishment of Asian Model for Research and Education on Urban Water Resource Management". The authors appreciate them greatly.

REFERENCES

- U.S. Energy Information Administration (2013) International Energy Outlook 2013, DOE/EIA-0484, 1000 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20585.
- Izquierdo, M., Querol, X. (2012) Leaching behaviour of elements from coal combustion fly ash: An overview, *Int. J. Coal. Geol.*, 94, 54–66.
- Ram, L.C., Masto, R.E. (2014) Fly ash for soil amelioration: A review on the influence of ash blending with inorganic and organic amendments, *Earth-Sci. Rev.*, 128, 52–74.
- International Energy Agency (2013) Statistics: Coal and Peat. http:// www.iea.org/stats/prodresult.asp?PRODUCT=Coal%20and%20Peat (2013).
- Wang, S. (2008) Application of solid ash based catalysts in heterogeneous catalysis, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 42(19), 7055–7063.
- Prasad, B., Banerjee, N.N., Dhar, B.B. (1996) Environmental assessment of coal ash disposal: A review, J. Sci. Ind. Res. India., 55(10), 772–780.
- Yao, Z.T., Ji, X.S., Sarker, P.K., Tang, J.H., Ge, L.Q., Xia, M.S., Xi, Y.Q. (2015) A comprehensive review on the applications of coal fly ash, *Earth-Sci. Rev.*, 141, 105–121.
- Ahmaruzzaman, M. (2010) A review on the utilization of fly ash, *Prog. Energ. Combust.*, 36, 327–363.
- Blissett, R.S., Rowson, N.A. (2012) A review of the multi-component utilisation of coal fly ash, *Fuel*, 97, 1–23.
- Dhadse, S., Kumari, P., Bhagia, L.J. (2008) Fly ash characterization, utilization and Government initiatives in India—A review, *J. Sci. Ind. Res. India*, 67(1), 11–18.
- Chen, Y., Tang, H. (2005) Desertification in north China: Background, anthropogenic impacts and failures in combating it, *Land Degrad. Dev.*, *16*(4), 367–376.
- Fredrickson, E., Havstad, K.M., Estell, R. (1998) Perspectives on desertification: south-western United States, *J. Arid Environ.*, 39(2), 191–207.
- Xue, Y.K. (1996) The impact of desertification in the Mongolian and the Inner Mongolian grassland on the regional climate, *J. Climate*, 9(9), 2173–2189.
- Bastida, F., Moreno, J.L., Garcia, C., Hernandez, T. (2007) Addition of urban waste to semiarid degraded soil: Long-term effect, *Pedosphere*, 17(5), 557–567.
- Gond, D.P., Singh, S., Pal, A., Tewary, B.K. (2013) Growth, yield and metal residues in Solanum melongena grown in fly ash amended soils, *J. Environ. Bio.*, 34(3), 539–544.
- 16. Jayasinghe, G.Y., Tokashiki, Y. (2012) Influence of coal fly ash pellet aggregates on the growth and nutrient composition of Brassica campestris and physicochemical properties of greysoils in Okinawa, *J. Plant Nutr.*, 35(3), 453–470.
- Lau, S.S.S., Wong, J.W.C. (2001) Toxicity evaluation of weathered coal fly ash amended manure compost, *Water Air Soil Poll.*, 128, 243–254.

 Wong, M.H., Wong, J.W.C. (1989) Germination and seedling growth of vegetable crops in fly ash-amended soils, *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.*, 26, 23–35.

83

- Jankowski, J., Ward, C.R., French, D., Groves, S. (2006) Mobility of trace elements from selected Australian fly ashes and its potential impact on aquatic ecosystems, *Fuel*, 85, 243–256.
- Matsi, T., Keramidas, V.Z. (1999) Fly-ash application on two acid soils and its effect on soil salinity, pH, B, P, and on ryegrass growth and composition, *Environ. Pollut.*, 104, 107–112.
- Pathan, S.M., Aylmore, L.A.G., Colmer, T.D. (2003a) Properties of several fly ash materials in relation to use as soil amendments, *J. Environ. Qual.*, 32, 687–693.
- Eary, L.E., Rai, D., Mattigod, S.V., Ainsworth, C.C. (1990) Geochemical factors controlling the mobilization of inorganic constituents of fossil fuel combustion residues: II. Review of the minor elements, *J. Environ. Qual.*, 19, 201–214.
- Kukier, U., Sumner, M.E., Miller, W.P. (1994) Boron release from fly ash and its uptake by corn, J. Environ. Qual., 23, 596–603.
- Plank, C.O., Martens, D.C. (1974) Boron availability as influenced by an application of fly ash to soil, *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J., Proceedings, 38*, 974–977.
- Phung, H.T., Lam, H.V., Page, A.L., Lund, L.J. (1979) The practice of leaching boron and soluble salts from fly ash amended soils, *Water, Air Soil Poll.*, 12, 247–254.
- Adriano, D.C., Weber, J., Bolan, N.S., Paramasivam, S., Koo, B.J., Sajwan, K.S. (2002) Effects of high rates of coal fly ash on soil, turfgrass, and groundwater quality, *Water, Air Soil Poll.*, 139(1-4), 365–385
- El-Mogazi, D., Lisk, D.J., Weinstein, L.H. (1988) A review of physical, chemical, and biological properties of fly ash and effects on agricultural ecosystems, *Sci. Total Environ.*, 74, 1–37.
- Khan, M.R., Singh, W.N. (2001) Effects of soil application of fly ash on the fusarial wilt on tomato cultivars, *Int. J. Pest Manage.*, 47, 293–297.
- Srivastava, N.K., Ram, L.C., Jha, S.K., Tripathi, R.C., Singh, G. (2003) Role of CFRI's fly ash soil amendment technology (FASAT) in improving the socio-economic condition of farmers via improvement in soil fertility and crop productivity, *J. Ecophysiology and Occupational Health*, *3*, 127–142.
- Taylor Jr., E.M., Schuman, G.E. (1988) Fly ash and lime amendment of acidic coal spoil to aid revegetation, J. Environ. Qual., 17, 120–124
- Adriano, D.C., Weber, J.T. (2001) Influence of fly ash on soil physical properties and turfgrass establishment, *J. Environ. Qual.*, 30(2), 596–601.
- Campbell, D.J., Fox, W.E., Aitken, R.L., Bell, L.C. (1983) Physical characterization of sands amended with fly ash, *Aust. J. Soil Res.*, 21(2), 147–154.
- Chang, A.C., Lund, L. J., Page, A.L., Warneke, J.E. (1977) Physical properties of fly ash amended soils, J. Environ. Qual., 6, 267–270.
- 34. Gangloff, W.J., Ghodrati, M., Sims, J.T., Vasilas, B.L. (2000) Impact of fly ash amendment and incorporation method on hydraulic properties of a sandy soil, *Water, Air Soil Poll.*, 119(1-4), 231–245.
- Pathan, S.M., Aylmore, L.A.G., Colmer, T.D. (2003b) Soil properties and turf growth on a sandy soil amended with fly ash, *Plant. Soil*, 256(1), 103–114.
- Yunusa, I.A.M., Eamus, D., De Silva, D.L., Murray, B.R., Burchett, M.D., Skilbeck, G.C., Heidrich, C. (2006) Fly-ash: an exploitable resource for management of Australian agricultural soils, *Fuel*, 85, 2337– 2344.
- Belyaeva, O.N., Haynes, R.J. (2009) Chemical, microbial and physical properties of manufactured soils produced by co-composting municipal green waste with coal fly ash, *Bioresource Technol.*, 100(21), 5203–5209.
- Jayasinghe, G.Y., Tokashiki, Y., Kitou, M. (2009) Evaluation of Coal Fly Ash-Based Synthetic Aggregates as a Soil Ameliorant for the Low Productive Acidic Red Soil, *Water, Air, Soil Poll., 204*(1-4), 29–41.
- Punshon, T., Adriano, D.C., Weber, J.T. (2002) Restoration of drastically eroded land using coal fly ash and poultry biosolid, *Sci. Total Environ.*, 296(1-3), 209–225.
- 40. Singh, J.S., Pandey, V.C., Singh, D.P. (2011) Coal fly ash and farm-

yard manure amendments in dry-land paddy agriculture field: Effect on N-dynamics and paddy productivity, *Appl. Soil Ecol.*, *47*(2), 133–140.

- 41. Veeresh, H., Tripathy, S., Chaudhuri, D., Ghosh, B.C., Hart, B.R., Powell, M.A. (2003) Changes in physical and chemical properties of three soil types in India as a result of amendment with fly ash and sewage sludge, *Environ. Geol.*, 43(5), 513–520.
- Bauer, A., Black, A.L. (1992) Organic-Carbon Effects on Available Water Capacity of 3 Soil Textural Groups, *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.*, 56(1), 248–254.
- Hudson, B.D. (1994) Soil Organic-Matter and Available Water Capacity, J. Soil Water Conserv., 49(2), 189–194.
- 44. Mishra, D.P., Das, S.K. (2010) A study of physico-chemical and mineralogical properties of Talcher coal fly ash for stowing in underground coal mines, *Mater. Charact. [42], 61,* 1252–1259.
- Letey J., Carrillo M.L.K., Pang X.P. (2000) Approaches to characterize the degree of water repellency, J. Hydrol., 231–232, 61–65.
- 46. Leelamanie, D.A.L., Karube, J., Yoshida, A. (2008) Characterizing wa-

ter repellency indices: Contact angle and water drop penetration time of hydrophobized sand, *Soil Sci. Plant Nutr.*, 54, 179–187.

- Bailey, S.E., Olin, T.J., Bricka, R.M., Adrian, D.D. (1999) A review of potentially low-cost sorbents for heavy metals, *Water Res.*, 33(11), 2469–2479.
- Dambies, L., Guimon, C., Yiacoumi, S., Guibal, E. (2001) Characterization of metal ion interactions with chitosan by X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy, *Colloid. Surface. A.*, 177(2-3), 203–214.
- Nomanbhay, S.M., Palanisamy, K. (2005) Removal of heavy metal from industrial wastewater using chitosan coated oil palm shell charcoal, *Electron. J. Biotechn.*, 8(1), 43–53.
- Belyaeva, O.N., Haynes, R.J. (2012) Comparison of the effects of conventional organic amendments and biochar on the chemical, physical and microbial properties of coal fly ash as a plant growth medium, *Environ. Earth Sci.*, 66(7), 1987–1997.
- Sarkar, A., Rano, R. (2007) Water holding capacities of fly ashes: Effect of size fractionation, *Energ. Source. Part A.*, 29(5), 471–482.

Screening of Heavy Metal Tolerant Microbes in Sludge and Removal Capability of Lead

QIANQIAN WU, GUANQUN LIU, XILAI ZHENG and JIAGUO REN*

Shandong University of Science and Technology, Shandong Provincial Key Laboratory of Depositional Mineralization & Sedimentary Minerals, Qingdao 266590, China

ABSTRACT: The sludge in solid waste dismantling area is often seriously polluted by heavy metals, while some microbes are resisting to heavy metal pollutants due to their life activities such as gene mutations, secretion change and physiology adjustment. This paper identifies two kinds of microorganisms, namely Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger, which can resist heavy metals in the sludge in solid waste dismantling area. By discussing the removal capacity of these two microorganisms on Pb²⁺ under different conditions of pH value, microbial quantity and initial concentration. Results show that these factors have great influence on adsorption of Pb²⁺, when the initial concentration is 30 mg/L and the bacterium fluid volume is 2 ml. The removal capacity of Penicillium citrinum is better than Aspergillus niger. Heavy metal ions can be effectively removed by both types of microorganisms.

INTRODUCTION

THE presence of heavy metals in solid waste dismantling area is becoming a severe environmental problem and poses great risks to organisms in the sludge [1–3]. The sludge in solid waste dismantling area has been long-term seriously polluted by heavy metals and other pollutants [4,5]. Heavy metals are non-biodegradable, toxic and carcinogenic even at very low concentrations, which can easily enter into the food chain and accumulated in vital organs to the high levels. Accordingly, it can pose damage or even threat to poisoning in human health with severe damage to organs and leads to deadly diseases, thereby posing the greatest danger to the living [6–8].

In recent years, due to the toxic action of heavy metal pollution is more and more harmful to environment and human health, research on the aspects of heavy metal pollution has drawn increasing attention in the research community, especially the field of bioremediation has become a hotspot [9–12]. As a new processing technology among different treatment techniques, bioremediation has a very broad development prospect in the aspect of wide application in treating wastewater treatment with heavy metal wastewater treatment of low concentration of heavy metal [13–16]. But in the aspect of heavy metal pollution in sludge, the study primarily focuses on phytoremediation [17–18] rather than microbial adsorption and repair mechanism [19].

The solid waste dismantling area has been serious polluted by heavy metals for ages, the heavy metals enter into sludge and then into human body through migration and transformation, so as to constitute a serious hazard to human health. The microorganisms in sludge occupy an important position in the process of geochemical cycle, and play a very important role on the transition and transformation of organic pollutants, toxic heavy metals and their compounds in sludge. Since heavy metals are toxic to microorganisms, a portion of microorganisms gradually become dysfunctional. On the other hand, some microorganisms could adapt to changing environment, and remain normal function under a certain concentration level of heavy metals. It is therefore important to identify such microorganisms that are resistant to heavy metals in contaminated sludge.

SCREENING OF HEAVY METAL TOLERANT MICROBES IN SLUDGE

Materials

Sludge samples are collected in a typical solid waste dismantling area. Samples are naturally dried in a cool ventilated place, sifted with size of 20 meshes and then

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: renjiaguo2008@126.com

loaded in the reagent bottle and sealed for further analysis.

Experimental Instruments

The experimental instruments are listed below.

- 1. High pressure steam sterilization pot;
- 2. Constant temperature oscillation incubator;
- 3. Constant temperature incubator;
- 4. Sterile workbench;
- 5. Atomic absorption spectrophotometer;
- 6. Electric stove, Flat dish, Alcohol lamp, Inoculation loops, Electronic balance, Pipette, Beaker, Conical flask, etc.

Experimental Medium

The culture medium is a substrate for microbial growth, and each microorganism requires different culture medium to cultivate. This experiment selects solid culture medium as potato culture medium and another fluid medium as basal culture medium.

- 1. *Solid medium*: 20 grams of glucose, 15 to 20 grams of agar, and 300 to 500 g of potato are used as the raw materials. Potatoes are first washed and peeled, and further cut into pieces, which are put into the gauze. 500 ml water is added to the potato. The solution is then boiled in water for 15 minutes. The gauze is then removed. Potato solution is diluted with distilled water to 1 liter under natural pH value.
- Liquid medium: It is comprised of 20 grams of glucose, 10 grams of peptone, 0.2 grams of sodium chloride, 0.05 grams of sodium bicarbonate, 0.5 g of potassium hydrogen phosphate, 0.1 grams of potassium chloride, 0.1 grams of calcium chloride, 0.25 grams of magnesium sulfate, 0.005 grams of iron vitriol. The solution is then diluted by distilled water to 1L under natural pH value.

Microbial Screening Method

The microorganisms are usually domesticated to become characteristic ones under certain conditions when microbes with certain special functions can be identified. Since the study area has been polluted for a long time, microorganisms in sludge have been naturally domesticated. Therefore, there is no need for additional domestication. Separation and purification should be carried out immediately when sludge samples are retrieved from the study area. The following five steps are implemented to prepare a solution for further analysis.

1. Sterilization

After the potato culture medium is prepared, it is sterilized in a high pressure steam pot for 20 minutes and then cooled down and transferred to the ultra-clean workbench. Then it is disinfected by ultraviolet light for 20 min.

2. Preparation of sludge diluents

After sifting the contaminated sludge sample with 2 mm sieve, 1 gram of sludge is mixed with 9 ml of sterile water. The mixed solution is put on a table concentrator to shake for 10 minutes to well mix sludge and water. Five test tubes, each containing 9 ml sterile water, are used. Different levels of concentration, e.g., 10^{-1} , 10^{-2} , 10^{-3} , 10^{-4} , 10^{-5} and 10^{-6} are prepared.

3. Cultivation

The solid medium of 40°C is poured into tablets. Inoculating loops lining are used on them with different cooling gradient of liquid sludge. Sealing film is used to seal and label them for cultivating in a constant temperature incubator at 30°C for 7 days.

4. Separation and purification

Different forms of single colony are mixed with potato culture mediums and put on the tablets again. Cultivation is continuing until bacterial colonies grow with a single form and preliminary considered as one kind.

5. Preservation

The bacteria is inoculated to slant medium at 30° C for 5 to 7 days. The medium is then bind up the slant medium and stored in a refrigerator at 4° C.

Microbial Identification

Different microbial colonies grow up after lining tablet with sludge suspension, and a single colony which grows well with same characteristics from tablets is identified. Lining for separation and purification is continued until the microbial colonies have the same characteristics. After continuous purification, two different forms of microbes in sludge are screened out, as can be seen in Figure 1(a). Bacterium 1 is dark green with smooth and white edges, arranging as a string of beads. Bacterium 2 is brown-black, beaded globular and smooth.

After separating and purificating these two types of bacteria, ITS sequences and 16 srDNA testing experiment were conducted at Beijing Sunbiotech co., Ltd. Identification result shows that Bacterium 1 is fungus called Penicillium citrinum, and Bacterium 2 is fungus called Aspergillus niger.

REMOVAL CAPACITY OF MICROBES TO LEAD

Microbial Strains Processing

Microbial Strains Enrichment Culture

Experimental strains are Penicillium citrinum and

Aspergillus niger isolated and screened from polluted sludge. These two microbes are put into a constant temperature incubator for cultivation for about three to five days at 30°C. After bacterial growing in good conditions, second phase of inoculation is carried out under the same condition as the first time. Strains in good conditions are identified and put into the potato medium on tablets. A third time of purification maintains for about three to five days. After three rounds of purification and cultivation, the two microbes Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger are shown in Figure 1(b) and (c).

Bacterial Suspension Preparation

Two kinds of bacteria with stable growth are identified and put into the constant temperature incubator. Bacterial spores are washed with 50 ml sterile distilled water, and shaked well in sterile conical flask. Spore



Figure 1. (a) Microorganisms of cultivated in sludge (b) Penicillium citrinum after three generation of enrichment culture (c) Aspergillus niger after three generation of enrichment culture.

suspension is then obtained. The numbers through the blood counting chamber is counted. The solution is then diluted properly to prepare the spore suspension with number of about 1.0×10^7 per millimeter.

Adsorption Experiment

Different pH Values

- 1. The medium is poured into two groups of sterilized conical flasks under aseptic conditions, and Pb²⁺ solution is then added to prepare 100 ml liquid culture medium with concentration of 50 mg/L.
- 2. 2 ml of suspension liquid of Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger is added into conical flasks. The initial pH value is adjusted with HCl of 1 mol/L and NaOH of 1 mol/L solution, to reach different levels of pH values, e.g., 2.0, 3.0, 5.0, 7.0, 9.0, 11.0.
- 3. The sealing film is used to seal the conical flasks and put them in constant temperature oscillation incubator to cultivate for 4 days at 28°C and 130 r/min speed. After reaching the adsorption equilibrium, supernatant liquid is then centrifuged and for measuring the concentration of heavy metals.

Different Microbial Solution Volume

- 1. The medium is poured into two groups of sterilized conical flasks under aseptic conditions. Pb²⁺ solution is then added to prepare a 100 ml liquid culture medium with concentration of 50 mg/L.
- Different volumes of suspension liquid of Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger, e.g., 0.5 ml, 1 ml, 2 ml, 4 ml and 6 ml, are added into different conical flasks.
- 3. The sealing film is used to seal the conical flasks, in which are put in constant temperature oscillation incubator to cultivate for 4 days at 28°C under the speed of 130 r/min. After reaching the adsorption equilibrium, supernatant liquid is centrifuged for testing the concentration of heavy metals.

Different Initial Concentration

 (1) Liquid mediums are sterilized and then put into two groups of conical flasks. Different concentrations of Pb²⁺ solution, e.g., 30 mg/L, 50 mg/L, 100 mg/L, 150 mg/L and 200 mg/L are added to prepare for 100 ml liquid culture medium.

- 2. Add 2 ml suspension liquid of Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger into the corresponding conical flasks, under the natural pH value.
- 3. Use the sealing film seal the conical flasks, and put them in constant temperature oscillation incubator for 4 day for cultivation at 28°C and 130 r/min speed. After reaching the adsorption equilibrium, centrifuge the flasks and pick up supernatant liquid to test the concentration of heavy metals.

All media, glassware and heavy metal solutions used in this study should be sterilized, and all the experimental operations should be carried out in a sterile environment.

Calculation

The concentrations of Pb^{2+} are determined by the flame atomic absorption spectrophotometric method. This method is to intake sample or digested sample directly to flame, and then determine the heavy metal concentration of the solution by comparing the absorbance of solution under test with the absorbance of the standard solution. Different levels of concentration of standard solution for Pb^{2+} are 0, 0.20, 0.40, 0.80, 1.20 and 2.00 mg/L, respectively.

After microbial adsorption on heavy metals achieves equilibrium, Pb²⁺ concentration could be determined in solution. Adsorption rate can be calculated based on the equation described below:

$$\omega = (C_0 - C_1)/C_0 \times 100\%$$
(1)

where C_0 is initial concentration of heavy metal Pb²⁺ in the solution (mg/L) and C_1 is the concentration of heavy metal Pb²⁺ in solution after adsorption equilibrium (mg/L).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Effect of Different pH value on Pb²⁺ Adsorption

After microbial adsorption on Pb^{2+} achieves equilibrium, Pb^{2+} concentration in solution is determined. Adsorption rate can also be calculated, as shown in Table 1.

As can be seen from Figure 2, pH of solution has strong influence on Pb^{2+} adsorption of microbes. Under different pH conditions, the Pb^{2+} adsorption capacities

-					
рН	C ₀ (Pb ²⁺) (mg/L)	Penicillium Citrinum C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)	Aspergillus Niger C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)
2	50	42.29	15.42	44.63	10.74
3	50	31.62	36.76	38.92	22.16
5	50	29.89	40.22	37.53	24.94
7	50	29.82	40.36	38.13	23.74
9	50	32.77	34.46	38.29	23.42
11	50	40.1	19.80	40.94	18.12

Table 1. Effect of pH Value on Pb²⁺ Adsorption.

of these two kinds of microbes are not identical. When pH is less than 5.0, Pb²⁺ adsorption rate of Penicillium citrinum increases with the rise of pH; In the range of 5.0 to 7.0, the Pb²⁺ adsorption rate reaches its maximum; and when pH is higher than 7.0, the adsorption rate of Penicillium citrinum decreases with the increasing of pH. When pH is less than 5.0, Pb²⁺ adsorption rate of Aspergillus niger increases with the increasing pH; In the range of 5.0 to 9.0, adsorption effect reaches the optimum; while pH is higher than 9.0, Pb²⁺ adsorption rate of Aspergillus niger decreases with the increasing pH. From Figure 3, it can be concluded that the best pH range of Pb²⁺ adsorption by Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger is $5.0 \sim 7.0$ and $5.0 \sim 5.0$, respectively.

Therefore, pH has a great impact on the microbial adsorption to heavy metals. This is primary due to the fact that pH value does not only affect physical and chemical properties of heavy metals, but also affect adsorption properties of the bacterium cell walls. When pH value is lower, there are more H^+ in solution. Increased number of ions would compete for adsorption occurred at the cell walls of microbes. Therefore, adsorption rate of strains is smaller at lower pH value. With the rise of pH, the number of both H^+ and OH^- irons in the solution gradually decreases. This leads

to electrical changes on the surface of cell wall and strengthens the removal capacity for heavy metals. But when the pH value is higher than 7, heavy metal ions could produce precipitation. The adsorption rate, therefore, decreases correspondingly.

Effect of Microbial Solution Volume on Pb²⁺ Adsorption

After reaching the adsorption equilibrium, the adsorption effect of these two kinds of microbes on heavy metal Pb²⁺ is examined and listed in Table 2.

Figure 3 shows that with the change of microbial solution volume, the adsorption effect of the two kinds of microorganisms on heavy metal Pb^{2+} is different. For Penicillium citrinum, with the increase of the microbial quantity, the adsorption rate of Pb^{2+} increases. When the microbial solution volume is 2 ml, the adsorption rate is the highest (40.58%), which is four times more than that of solution volume of 0.5 ml. When solution volume is 4 ml, adsorption reaches equilibrium. For Aspergillus niger, it is the same that with the increase of microbial volume, the adsorption rate gradually increases. When solution volume is 2 ml, the adsorption rate is 26.16% and reaches the maximum. When bac-



Figure 2. Effect of pH value on Pb²⁺ adsorption.



Figure 3. Effect of microbial solution volume on Pb²⁺ adsorption.

Microbial Solution Volume (ml)	C ₀ (Pb ²⁺) (mg/L)	Penicillium Citrinum C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)	Aspergillus Niger C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)
0.5	50	45.3	9.4	40.43	19.14
1	50	32.81	34.38	38.28	23.44
2	50	29.71	40.58	36.92	26.16
4	50	29.77	40.46	37.27	25.66

Table 2. Effect of Microbial Solution Volume on Pb²⁺ Adsorption.

terium solution volume is 4 ml, the adsorption rate decreases to 25.66%.

This is primary due to the fact that when microbial solution volume is added at the beginning, microbial cells interact with heavy metals. There are plenty of functional groups and adsorptive sites on cell walls that can adsorb heavy metals. When the volume is increased to a certain amount, adsorption reaches equilibrium. However, if too much volume is added, part of microbes between the microbial cells reunite, and specific surface area of adsorption reduces. Hence, the adsorption rate decreased. It is found that the turbidity of the solution is higher if there are more microbial cells. This is due to the fact that the adsorption of heavy metal often occurs at cell walls. Reduced specific surface area leads to increasing of repulsion between cells, which makes portion of heavy metals resolute in the solution.

Compared to the adsorption effect of these two kinds of microorganisms on heavy metal Pb²⁺, the adsorption ability of Penicillium citrinum is much higher than Aspergillus niger. Such difference reflects different functional groups of the two kinds of microbial cell walls.

Effect of Initial Concentration on Pb²⁺ Adsorption

After reaching the adsorption equilibrium, the adsorption effects of these two kinds of bacteria to heavy metal Pb^{2+} are investigated and listed in Table 3.

As can be seen from figure 4, with the increase of initial concentration of heavy metals, the adsorption rates gradually reduce for both microbial cells. For Penicillium citrinum, when the concentration of heavy metals is 30 mg/L, the adsorption rate is as high as 61.08%. When the concentration of heavy metals is 50 mg/L and 100 mg/L, adsorption rates are 43.4% and 40.67%, respectively. Surprisingly, when the initial concentration of Pb²⁺ is more than 100 mg/L, the adsorption efficiency drops dramatically, which is only 25.90% of the adsorption rates when the ion concentration is 200 mg/L. For Aspergillus niger, when the concentration of heavy metal is 30 mg/L, the adsorption effect is also the best, and the adsorption rate is at its highest (43.08%). But when concentration is higher than 50 mg/L, the adsorption rate reduces rapidly. When the initial concentration is higher than 100 mg/L, the adsorption reaches equilibrium and the adsorption rate tends to be stable eventually. It can be concluded that the lower the ion concentration, the better the microbial adsorption effect.

This is due to the fact that that the characteristics of the functional groups in microbial cell wall are combined with heavy metals. When the concentration of heavy metal ions in solution is lower, there are relatively more functional groups and binding sites existing for the same area of microbial cell wall. The adsorption rate at lower concentration is hence higher. With the increase of the concentration of heavy metals, increased number of heavy metal ions promotes its adsorption of microorganisms. The adsorption rate gradually decreases relatively to the increasing concentration. It is found that high concentration of heavy metal ions is poisonous and resistant to microorganisms.

Microbial Solution Volume (ml)	C ₀ (Pb ²⁺) (mg/L)	Penicillium Citrinum C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)	Aspergillus Niger C ₁ (mg/L)	Absorbtion Rate (%)
2	30	9.73	61.08	17.08	43.08
2	50	28.3	43.4	34.24	31.52
2	100	59.33	40.67	80.54	19.46
2	150	107.58	28.28	123.48	17.68
2	200	148.19	25.90	163.18	18.41

Table 3. Effect of Initial Concentration on Pb²⁺ Adsorption.



CONCLUSIONS

First, two kinds of heavy metal tolerant microorganisms are screened from the sludge in typical solid waste dismantling area, which were biologically identified as Penicillium citrinum and Aspergillus niger.

Second, experiment results show that pH value of solution, microbial solution volume and initial concentration of Pb^{2+} all have great impact on adsorption. When initial concentration is 30 mg/L and microbial solution volume is 2 ml, the adsorption rate is the best.

Finally, comparative experiments show that the adsorption effect of Penicillium citrinum is better than that of Aspergillus niger for lead. Both can be used to remove heavy metal ions effectively. This research provides technical reference for heavy metal pollution control.

REFERENCES

- Peng H, Wang SZ; Tang JX, et al. 2011. "Preparation of chelating polymer grafted magnetic adsorbent and its application for removal of Pb (II) ions," *Journal Wuhan University of Technology, Materials Science Edition, 26*(6): 1108–1113. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11595-011-0372-4
- Lin SM, Su DG; Tong AH, et al. 2007. "Pollution and prevention of Pb during cement calcinations," *Journal Wuhan University of Technology, Materials Science Edition*, 22(3): 542–545. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s11595-006-3542-z
- Wang Y, Wang FZ; Wan T, et al. 2013. "Enhanced adsorption of Pb (II) ions from aqueous solution by persimmon tannin-activated carbon composites," Journal Wuhan University of Technology, Materials Science Edition, 28(4): 650–657. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11595-013-0746-x
- Wong AS. 2007. "Export of toxic chemical review of the case of uncontrolled electronic waste recycling," *Environ. Pollut.*, 149:131–140. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2007.01.044

- Zhao GF, Xu Y, Han GG, et al. 2006. "Biotransfer of persistent organic pollutants from a large site in China used for the disassembly of electronic and electrical waste," Environ. Geochem. Health., 28:341–351. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10653-005-9003-3
- Liu C, Bai R, Ly QS. 2008. "Selective Removal of Copper and Lead Ions by Diethylenetriamine—functionalized Adsorbent: Behaviors and Mechanisms," *Water Res.*, 42: 1511–1522. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. watres.2007.10.031
- Singh CK, Sahu JN, Mahalik KK, et al. 2008. Studies on the Removal of Pb (II) from Wastewater by Activated Carbon Developed from Tamarind Wood Activated with Sulphuric Acid [J]. J. Hazard. Mater., 153: 221–228. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2007.08.043
- Singh V, Tiwari S, Kumar Sharma A, et al. 2007. "Removal of Lead from Aqueous Solutions using Cassia Grand is Seed Gum-graft-poly (methylmethacrylate)," J. Colloid Interface Sci., 316: 224–232. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcis.2007.07.061
- Yu XM, Li YM, Zhang C, *et al.* 2014. "Culturable Heavy Metal-Resistant and Plant Growth Promoting Bacteria in V-Ti Magnetite Mine Tailing Soil from Panzhihua, China," *PLOS ONE*, 9 (9):1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0106618
- Edwards Sarah J, Kjellerup Birthe. 2013. "Applications of biofilms in bioremediation and biotransformation of persistent organic pollutants, pharmaceuticals/personal care products, and heavy metals," *Applied Microbiology & Biotechnology*, 97(23):9909–9921. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s00253-013-5216-z
- Abo-amer Aly E, Abu-gharbia Magdy A., Soltan El-Sayed M., et al. 2014. "Isolation and Molecular Characterization of Heavy Metal— Resistant Azotobacter chroococcum from Agricultural Soil and Their Potential Application in Bioremediation," *Geomicrobiology Journal*, 31(7):551–561. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01490451.2013.850561
- Georgiev Plamen, Groudev Stoyan, Spasova Irena, et al. 2014. "Ecotoxicological characteristic of a soil polluted by radioactive elements and heavy metals before and after its bioremediation," *Journal for Geochemical Exploration*, 142: 122–129. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. gexplo.2014.02.024
- Paisio Cintia E, Quevedo María R, Talano Melina A, et al. 2014. "Application of two bacterial strains for wastewater bioremediation and assessment of phenolics biodegradation," *Environmental Technology*, 35(14): 1802–1810. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09593330.2014.882994
- 14. Kamika Ilunga, Momba Maggy NB. 2013. "Assessing the resistance and bioremediation ability of selected bacterial and protozoan species to heavy metals in metal-rich industrial wastewater," *BMC microbiology*, *13*(1): 1–14.
- 15. Salvadori Marcia R, Ando Rômulo A, Oller Do Nascimento Cláudio A. 2014. "Bioremediation from wastewater and extracellular synthesis of copper nanoparticles by the fungus Trichoderma koningiopsis," *Journal of Environmental Science & Health, Part A: Toxic/Hazardous Substances & Environmental Engineering, 49*(11): 1286–1295. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2014.910067
- Lananan Fathurrahman, Abdul Hamid Siti Hajar, Din Wan Nur Sakinah, et al. 2014. "Symbiotic bioremediation of aquaculture wastewater in reducing ammonia and phosphorus utilizing Effective Microorganism (EM-1) and microalgae (Chlorella sp.)," *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation, Part A, 95*: 127–134. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ibiod.2014.06.013
- Passatore Laura, Rossetti Simona, Juwarkar Asha A, *et al.* 2014. "Phytoremediation and bioremediation of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): State of knowledge and research perspectives," *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 278: 189–202. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. jhazmat.2014.05.051
- Nõlvak Hiie, Truu Jaak, Limane Baiba, et al. 2013. "Microbial community changes in TNT spiked soil bioremediation trial using biostimulation, phytoremediation and bioaugmentation," Journal of Environmental Engineering & Landscape Management, 21(3): 153–162. http:// dx.doi.org/10.3846/16486897.2012.721784
- Hema TG, Getha K, Tan GY. A, et al. 2014. "Actinobacteria isolates from tin tailings and forest soil for bioremediation of heavy metals," *Journal of Tropical Forest Science*, 26(1): 153–162.

Pollutant Removal by Gravel Contact Oxidation Treatment System in Taipei

JIN XU^{1,*}, SHANG-LIEN LO², HOME-MING CHEN³, KE-QIANG DING¹ and RAN GONG¹

¹School of Environmental Engineering, Nanjing Institute of Technology, 210000 Nanjing, P.R.China ²Graduate Institute of Environmental Engineering, Taiwan University, Taipei ³Sewage Systems Office, Public Work Department, Taipei City Government, Taipei

ABSTRACT: The Guiyang gravel contact oxidation treatment system was constructed to purify combined sewage and rainwater in Taipei. In this study, influent and effluent were sampled monthly for the analyses of dissolved oxygen (DO), suspended solids (SS), biochemical oxygen demand (BOD), chemical oxygen demand (COD), ammonia nitrogen and nitrate. Results showed that removal rates of BOD, SS and NH₃-N ranged 85–95% (averaged 90%), 70–95% (averaged 85%), and 70–90% (averaged 80%), respectively. Therefore, the gravel contact oxidation system is quite effective in pollution control for combined sewage and rainwater. However, microbial denitrification was not effective due to high concentrations of dissolved oxygen in non-aeration zones of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system. Although the concentration of NH₃-N decreased quickly, nitrogen was not removed by microbial degradation. It was only a migration process among different forms of nitrogen. Therefore, it is important to effectively control aeration in the front zone of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system to improve the removal efficiency of total nitrogen.

INTRODUCTION

THE gravel contact oxidation system, among many other kinds of ecological engineering technologies, is a conventional method to strengthen the natural water purification process. The gravel contact oxidation with the packed medium of gravel acts as a biofilm carrier [1,2]. Pollutants are removed by biofilm attached to the filter surface through adsorption, absorption, sedimentation and metabolic effects, etc [3]. The purification process of gravel contact oxidation system includes physiochemical process and biological process. When the sewage flows through the gravel bed for a long time, biofilm forms on the surface of gravel and pollutants are degraded by biofilm absorption and used for the metabolism of the biofilm. In short, biofilm plays a key role on sewage purification in the gravel contact oxidation system. As a subsurface flow system, a gravel contact oxidation system provides a large contact surface area between the sewage and the biofilm. Purification effect is, therefore, better than that of surface flow system [4]. To treat sewage more effectively, a gravel contact oxidation system is

often filled with gravels of varying tightness and different sizes. It can be generally divided into two layers. The upper layer of gravel is often arranged loosely, where sewage flows fast to maintain aerobic condition. The lower layer of gravel is, however, packed tightly. Sewage passes through slowly and aeration pipes are laid on the bottom of the gravel bed to keep aerobic condition. In addition, sewage with high concentration of suspended solids flows directly into the gravel bed, easily blocking the pores and reducing the hydraulic loading and decreasing the removal efficiency. Thus, a grit chamber unit was added to remove suspended solids in sewage to reduce clog before the sewage passing through the gravel bed.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Site Description

The Guiyang gravel contact oxidation treatment system is located in the high beaches of the upstream of Zhongxing Bridge, Taipei. It covers an area of $3,850 \text{ m}^2$, of which the area of the gravel contact oxidation unit is about $1,930 \text{ m}^2$ (excluding road area). The influent, which is combined sewage and rainwater, is collected from Guiyang pumping station.

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: xujin100408@163.com; Tel: 13770321434; Fax: 025-86118974

The catchment area of the pumping station is about $69,100 \text{ m}^2$, ranging from the north of Guangzhou Street to the south of Neijiang Street, Chongqing South Road to the west of Roosevelt Road, till the riverside of Tamsui River. Treatment capacity of the treatment system is about 10,000 m³d⁻¹, including all sewage collected from Guiyang pumping station. In the collected catchment area, the discharge pipe line is in network distribution, connected to Guiyang Pump Station. Sewage is then sent to the gravel contact oxidation system (Figure 1).

Primary water quality parameters of the designed sewage quality are listed in the following: BOD 40 mgL⁻¹, NH₃-N 18 mgL⁻¹ and SS 40 mgL⁻¹. The designed removal rate is 75% for BOD, SS and NH₃-N; or BOD < 10 mgL⁻¹, SS < 10 mgL⁻¹ and NH₃-N < 5 mgL⁻¹.

The system includes the following four parts, the influent unit, the pre-treatment unit, the gravel contact aeration oxidation unit, and the effluent unit (Figure 2). The combined sewage flows into the pre-treatment unit under gravity. The rectangular grid at the front of the pre-treatment unit with grid space of 20 mm is used to remove coarse suspended solids. A set of automatic water quality analyzer is placed at inlet to monitor SS and other water quality parameters. When SS concentration is too high, the influent is stopped automatically to avoid high concentrations of SS entering into gravel processing unit, which could decrease porosity and reduce the service life of the gravel contract oxidation system. The sewage then flows into the grit chamber,

the purpose of which is to remove sand with particle size larger than 0.2 mm. The design capacity of the grit chamber is $1800 \text{ m}^3\text{m}^{-2}\text{d}^{-1}$.

Gravel Contact Aeration Oxidation Treatment Unit

The Guiyang gravel contact oxidation treatment system was divided into two identical parallel treatment parts considering the space limit. The two units were filled with gravel, the particle size of which is 10-25 mm. The gravel contact aeration oxidation treatment units also consist of two separate parts to deal with high concentrations of ammonia nitrogen in the influent. The front part is an aeration zone, with an effective area of 2,346 m². The latter is non-aeration zone, with an effective area of 782 m^2 . The hydraulic retention time of the aeration zone is 4.5 h, and it is 1h for the non-aeration zone. Therefore, the total hydraulic retention time of the gravel contact aeration oxidation units is 5.5 h. Treatment processes such as organic matter degradation and ammonia nitrogen nitrification occurred in the aeration zone. In the non-aeration zone, processes such as settling of total suspended solid and nitrogen removal by denitrification were also expected.

Water Sampling

From June 2012 to January 2014, influent and effluent were sampled monthly for analyses of DO, NH₃-N, NO₃-N, BOD, COD, and SS. All water quality parameters were analyzed using standard methods described in APHA-AWWAWPCF [5].



Figure 1. Map of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system site.



Figure 2. Flow chart of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

SS Removal

SS was removed mainly by precipitation and filtration in the gravel contact oxidation treatment process. According to Figure 3, after pre-treatment of the grit chamber, SS concentration of the effluent entering into the gravel contact oxidation unit ranged 10–30 mgL⁻¹, which was not too high. The effluent SS concentration ranged 2–4 mgL⁻¹ and the removal efficiency was 70–95%.

BOD, COD Removal

Some organic matter could be removed quickly through sedimentation and filtration in the gravel contact oxidation system. Soluble organic materials could also be removed by microorganism adsorption

and degradation in aerobic conditions. Figure 4 demonstrate the variation of COD and BOD concentration in the influent and effluent. COD concentrations of ranged 30–95 mgL⁻¹ of the influent and 10–20 mgL⁻¹ of the effluent. BOD concentrations of the influent were $13-22 \text{ mgL}^{-1}$ and $1.0-4.2 \text{ mgL}^{-1}$ in the effluent. The removal rate was as high as 85-95%. The concentrations of COD in both influent and effluent were much higher than BOD. In Figure 5, DO concentrations of influent and especially effluent were high, indicating that biodegradable organic matter was removed sufficiently with adequate dissolved oxygen. BOD concentrations in the effluent were very low. The large difference in BOD and COD concentrations showed that the combined sewage contained much non-biodegradable organic compound. It was difficult to remove such organic compounds just by the gravel contact oxidation system, although COD removal efficiency was high.



Figure 3. Influent and effluent SS concentrations of the treatment system.



Figure 4. Influent and effluent BOD and COD concentrations of the treatment system.



Ammonia Nitrogen Removal

Removal mechanisms for ammonia nitrogen by the gravel contact oxidation system include adsorption, filtration and sedimentation, microbial nitrification and denitrification, and ammonia nitrogen volatilization. Among these, microbial nitrification and denitrification play an important role in nitrogen removal process [6–8]. Figure 6 demonstrates the ammonia nitrogen purification effect of the gravel contact oxidation system. Results show that, the ammonia nitrogen concentration decreased quickly. The concentrations of ammonia nitrogen in the influent were 3–7 mgL⁻¹, while the concentrations of ammonia nitrogen in the effluent decreased to 1 mgL⁻¹. The removal rate reached 70–90%. The average nitrate concentration of influent was 1.0 mgL⁻¹, while the average effluent concentration was



Figure 6. Influent and effluent NH_3 -N and NO_3 -N concentrations of the treatment system.

4.28 mgL⁻¹. In the first half of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system (aeration zone), microbial nitrification was accomplished completely. Then the combined sewage flowed into the non-aeration zone with a large amount of dissolved oxygen (Figure 5), although the system was not aerated. The denitrification process could not complete successfully. Ammonia nitrogen has converted into nitrate and nitrite under aerobic conditions. Therefore, ammonia nitrogen concentrations in the effluent were very low, while nitrate concentrations increased considerably. Nitrogen in the system was not removed through nitrification and denitrification processes.

CONCLUSIONS

The gravel contact oxidation system is quite effective for combined sewage and rainwater system. The removal efficiency of BOD and SS ranged from 75–80% and from 70–95%, respectively. There was no seasonal variation for contaminants removal in the system due to the small temperature difference in Taipei throughout the year.

A gravel contact oxidation system was divided into two zones, aeration and non-aeration. For excessive aeration in the first half part, the sewage still contained large amounts of oxygen when it flowed through the non-aerated area. Microbial denitrification was relatively poor. Although ammonia nitrogen concentration decreased, nitrate concentration increased simultaneously. Nitrogen was not removed by the system. It was just a migration process among different forms of nitrogen. Therefore, aeration in the front zone of the gravel contact oxidation treatment system should be controlled in order to improve the removal efficiency of nitrogen.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This research was supported by National Science Foundation of China with the No. 41101465, 41371121 and 41271329, Jiangsu Overseas Research & Training Program for University Prominent Young & Middleaged Teachers and Presidents, Special Projects for Alliance Construction by Chinese Academy of Sciences, and Science and Technology Support Project of Jiangxi Province (20122BBG70160).

REFERENCES

1. Juang D. F., Tsai W. P., Liu W. K., and Lin J. H. 2008. "Treatment of polluted river water by a gravel contact oxidation system constructed

under riverbed," International Journal of Environmental Science & Technology, 5(3): 305–314. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF03326025

- Fan C., and Wang W. S. 2006. "Evaluation of efficiency of the pebblebased contact chamber technique applied to the treatment of domestic sewage," *Journal of Environmental Protection (in Chinese)*, 29(2):91– 102.
- Lin J. W. 2011. "The cost-benefit analysis of gravel contact oxidation treatment, Master's Thesis (in Chinese)," National Taiwan Ocean University, Taiwan.
- Tsai W. P. 2007. "Benefit Evaluation for improvement of water quality of rivers using a gravel-packed reactor, Master's Thesis (in Chinese)," National Central University, Taiwan.
- 5. APHA-AWWA-WPCF, 1995. "Standard Methods for the Examination

of Water and Wastewater, nineteenth ed.," *American Public Health Association*, Washington, DC.

- Kemp, M. C., and George, D. B. 1997. "Subsurface flow constructed wetlands treating municipal wastewater for nitrogen transformation and removal," *Water Environment Research*, 69(7), 1254–1262. http:// dx.doi.org/10.2175/106143097X126019
- Wang L., and Li T. 2011. "Anaerobic ammonium oxidation in constructed wetlands with bio-contact oxidation as pretreatment," *Ecological Engineering*, 37(8): 1225–1230. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ecoleng.2011.03.008
- FU L. L. 2009. "Experimental research and mechanism analysis on sewage treatment with gravel Contact oxidation reactor," *Science & Technology Review*, 13:92–95.

Components of a Bioflocculant for Treating Tannery Wastewater

QINHUAN YANG¹, XINGXIU ZHAO², JING ZHANG², YANG WANG², WEI ZOU², HONGMEI MING² and CHANGQING ZHAO^{2,*}

¹College of Material and Chemical Engineering, Sichuan University of Science and Engineering, Zigong 643000, China ²College of Bioengineering, Sichuan University of Science and Engineering, Zigong 643000, China

ABSTRACT: A prepared bioflocculant previously shown to be effective in treating tannery wastewater was examined to detect its components. Qualitative analysis revealed that the bioflocculant contained saccharides and proteins, which might have existed as glycoprotein, in addition to osamines and fats, but not nucleic acid. Quantitative analysis showed the mass composition of the bioflocculant to be as follows: saccharides (0.8963 g/g); proteins (0.0206 g/g); osamines (0.0081 g/g); and fats (0.055 g/g). It is expected that these results will contribute to future research into the mechanism by which the bioflocculant removes contaminants from tannery wastewater.

INTRODUCTION

S OME complex components are contained in tannery wastewater such as nitrogen-containing compounds within a large volume of darkly colored liquor. Many physical, chemical and microbial methods are available for treating tannery wastewater. [1] It is important that treatment methods are both economical and effective. Recently, the use of bioflocculants to treat tannery wastewater has become the focus of new research. It is well known that bioflocculants produced by microbes under unique cultural conditions consist of polymers that readily coalesce to form flocs. Due to their potential for easily treating wastewater and their unique effects on the biodegradation of pollutants, bioflocculants have received increasing attention from researchers [2].

To date, there have been several studies of treatment of tannery wastewater with bioflocculant. Zhang *et al.* treated tanning wastewater using bioflocculant produced from a kind of bacterium which was signed C-62 [3]. Li *et al.* isolated six species of bacteria producing bioflocculant and used one to treat leather effluent [4]. Chai *et al.* isolated two species of bacteria that produced bioflocculant and used them to treat tannery effluent [5]. Qin used microorganisms as flocculants to treat leather effluent and found they effectively removed the chemical oxygen demand (COD), suspended solids (SS) and Cr^{3+} from leather effluent [6]. Wang *et al.* selected four species of bacteria producing bioflocculants and found that the color, turbidity and COD of the tannery wastewater were significantly reduced after using the composite bioflocculant [7]. Liu *et al.* summarized the mechanism and research status of bioflocculant during treatment of tannery wastewater [8]. Rajan *et al.* found that *Trichococcus flocculiformis* and *Pseudomonas fluorescens* isolated from polluted tannery soil had flocculation ability [9].

However, there is a lack of research about the removal of total nitrogen (TN) in tannery wastewater using a bioflocculant. Previous experiments in our laboratory revealed that the bioflocculant produced from Bacillus cereus CZ1001, which was isolated from the activated sludge of a wastewater plant treating tannery effluent, had an ability to remove TN from tannery wastewater. The TN removal rate was about 35% when the bioflocculant concentration was 1.0 g/L and the initial concentration of total nitrogen was 350 mg/L [1]. Despite this relatively low removal rate, it is necessary to ascertain the components of this new bioflocculant so that the conditions under which it is produced can be optimized to generate a bioflocculant with improved ability to remove TN. In the present study, the components of the bioflocculant were detected through qualitative and quantitative analysis.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURE

Materials

Biochemical-grade yeast extract, peptone and bovine serum albumin were purchased from Beijing AoBoXing

Journal of Residuals Science & Technology, Vol. 12, No. 2-April 2015

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: zhaocq81@126.com; Tel: +86-137 7859 3583; Fax: 86-0813 5505 837

Leiverseen Biotech Co. Ltd (Beijing, China). Wastewater was obtained from a tannery in Sichuan (China). All other reagents used were of research-grade quality.

Bacterial Strains

B. cereus CZ1001 was isolated from the activated sludge of a wastewater facility treating tannery effluent, and preserved in our laboratory. Before use, the organism was cultured in Luria broth.

Preparation of Bioflocculant

First, the culture medium was prepared with: KCl 0.5 g, K₂HPO₄ 1 g, sucrose 30 g, MgSO₄ 0.5 g, NaNO₃ 2 g, FeSO₄ 0.01 g and water 1L. The pH of the culture medium was nature and the medium was sterilized at 121°C (0.105MPa) for 20 min before used. Then, the domesticated B. cereus CZ1001 was inoculated to the sterilized conical flasks containing 100 mL of the culture medium. Next, the flasks were incubated at 35°C while shaking at 180 r/min. After 24h, the cells were then centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 10 min at 4°C, after which the supernatants were amended with absolute ethyl alcohol that had been pre-cooled to 4°C at 3 times the volume of the supernatants. The mixture was then incubated at 4°C for 6 h, after which it was centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 10 min. The precipitate was then collected and washed with distilled water, after which it was centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 10 min. Finally, the centrifuged precipitate was freeze-dried under a vacuum, which yielded the bioflocculant.

Qualitative Analysis of Bioflocculant [10–11]

Identification of Saccharide Content

The commonly used Molisch reaction test was employed for the identification of saccharides. The reaction is positive (indicated by a color change) when saccharide is present, whether in free or combined form. The detailed procedure was as follows. First, 5 g of α -naphthol were dissolved in 50 mL of 95% (w/w) ethanol to prepare an α -naphthol (Molisch) reagent. Then, 1 mL of fresh (i.e., unreacted) bioflocculant solution and two drops of α -naphthol reagent were added to a test tube, and the contents mixed uniformly. Then, 1 mL of concentrated sulfuric acid (H₂SO₄) was slowly and carefully added to the tube along the tube wall. Lastly, the interface between the two layers that formed (consisting of concentrated H₂SO₄ and sample,

respectively) was observed to detect whether a purple ring appeared.

Identification of Protein

The Biuret reaction test was used to identify whether there was protein in the bioflocculant. First, 2 mL of sodium hydroxide (NaOH) solution was added into 1 g/L of the bioflocculant solution to create an alkaline environment. Then, Biuret reagent was prepared using 0.15 g of copper sulfate (CuSO₄) and 0.6 g of potassium sodium tartrate dissolved in 50 mL of distilled water; to this solution was added 30 mL of 10% (w/w) NaOH solution and 0.1 g of potassium iodide (KI) and the mixture was then diluted to a final volume of 100 mL. Next, 2 mL of sample (bioflocculant) solution and ten drops of Biuret reagent were mixed and observed for a change in color. If the resulting solution turned purple, the presence of protein was confirmed.

Identification of Glycoprotein

The Anthrone reaction test was used to identify whether there was glycoprotein in the bioflocculant. First, 3 mL of Anthrone solution were added to 1 mL of 1g/L bioflocculant solution. The resulting mixture was cooled rapidly in cold water, and then placed into a boiling water bath for 10 min. If the solution turned blue, hexose and penturonic acid were confirmed to be present. If the solution turned red, the presence of tryptophan was confirmed. If the solution turned violet, glycoprotein was confirmed to be present.

Identification of Osamine

The Elson–Morgan method was used for the identification of osamine. First, 2.5 mL of 2% (w/w) alkaline acetyl acetone solution were mixed with 0.5 moL/L of sodium carbonate solution (as a solvent) and added to 1 mL of sample (bioflocculant) solution. Then, the mixture was heated at 100°C for 20 min. After the mixture cooled, it was mixed with 1 mL of dimethylamine benzaldehyde and 1 mL of anhydrous alcohol. Next, this mixture was heated at 60°C for 90 min. As the mixture cooled, it was observed for a change in color. If a magenta color developed, osamine was confirmed to be present in the bioflocculant.

Identification of Fat

The presence of fat in the bioflocculant was mea-

sured using the well-known Soxhlet extraction method. A small mass (0.2 g) of dry bioflocculant was put into the round-bottom flask of a Soxhlet Extractor and weighed. After the extraction process was completed, the flask was re-weighed. If the weight of the flask increased, fat was confirmed to be present in the bioflocculant.

Identification of Nucleic Acid

The presence of nucleic acid in the bioflocculant was detected using two methods. The first method was as follows. A quantity of 0.2 g/L bioflocculant solution was scanned under the wavelength of 200 to 500 nm using a UV/VIS spectrophotometer. If there was an absorption peak at 260 nm, nucleic acid was confirmed to be present in the bioflocculant.

The second method used electrophoresis to generate an electrophoregram of the bioflocculant solution. If there was a strip for the bioflocculant solution compared with the marker in the electrophoregram, the presence of nucleic acid in the bioflocculant was confirmed.

Quantitative Analysis of Components in Bioflocculant [12]

The content of saccharides in bioflocculant was detected colorimetrically by the phenol-sulfuric acid method. The content of proteins in bioflocculant was detected by the quantitative Biuret method. The content of osamines in bioflocculant was measured by the Elson-Morgan method. The content of fats in the bioflocculant was measured with the Soxhlet extraction method.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Analysis of Saccharide in Bioflocculant

The prepared bioflocculant is shown in dried form in Figure 1. In the Molisch test, a purple ring developed between the layer of concentrated H_2SO_4 and the layer of bioflocculant sample in the test tube (Table 1). Saccharides in the bioflocculant sample reacted and generated furfural or its derivatives through dehydration by the concentrated H_2SO_4 ; the derivatives then reacted with α -naphthol and generated purple substances [12]. This color change indicated that the bioflocculant sample reacted positively in the Molish reaction because it contained saccharides.



Figure 1. A dried sample of prepared bioflocculant.

Through the subsequent phenol-sulfuric acid quantitative analysis, it was found that there was 0.17926 g of saccharides in 0.2 g of bioflocculant which meant that the total content of saccharides in bioflocculant was determined to be 0.8963 g/g (Table 2).

Analysis of Protein in Bioflocculant

In the Biuret reaction test, the solution in the test tube became purple (Table 1), which confirmed there were proteins in the bioflocculant [12]. Through the quantitative part of the Biuret test, it was found that there was 0.00824 g of proteins in all in 0.4 g of bioflocculant which meant that the total content of proteins in the bioflocculant was determined to be 0.0206 g/g (Table 2), which was much less than the saccharides content.

Analysis of Glycoprotein in Bioflocculant

In the Anthrone reaction experiment, the solution turned violet (Table 1) confirming the presence of glycoprotein. The reaction indicated that saccharides and proteins in the bioflocculant were joined by cova-

Table 1. Component Identification of Bioflocculant.

Identification Experiment	Observed Phenomenon	Interpretation
Molisch reaction	Had purple ring	Contained saccharides
Biuret reaction	Solution became purple	Contained proteins
Anthrone reaction	Solution turned violet	Contained glycoprotein
Elson–Morgan method	Solution turned magenta	Contained osamine
Soxhlet extraction method	Weight of flask increased	Contained fat

Table 2. Content of Components in Bioflocculant.

	Saccharide	Protein	Osamine	Fat
Content (g/g)	0.8963	0.0206	0.0081	0.055
(0.07				

lent bonding into glycoprotein. Usually, glycoprotein has covalent bonding with short oligosaccharides and polypeptide chains. The Anthrone test showed that the saccharides in the bioflocculant contained short oligosaccharides and that the proteins contained polypeptide chains.

Analysis of Osamine in Bioflocculant

Osamine is an aminal formed when amine is linked to carbohydrates with a N-glycosidic bond. In the Elson–Morgan test, a magenta color appeared in the solution (Table 1), which confirmed that there was osamine in the bioflocculant. These results suggested that many amines existed in the bioflocculant and could react with the saccharides, thus forming osamine. Through the quantitative element of the Elson-Morgan test, it was found that there was 0.00405 g of proteins in all in 0.5 g of bioflocculant which meant that the total content of osamine in the bioflocculant was determined to be 0.0081 g/g (Table 2).

Analysis of Fat in Bioflocculant

In the Soxhlet extraction test, the weight of the round-bottom flask increased (Table 1), confirming the presence of fat in the bioflocculant. The quantitative analysis showed that there was 0.01102 g of fats in all in 0.2 g of bioflocculant which identified the total content of fats in bioflocculant to be 0.0551 g/g (Table 2).

Analysis of Nucleic Acid in Bioflocculant

During spectrophotometric scanning of the bioflocculant sample solution no absorption peak was observed at 260 nm (Figure 2) and thus this test indicated that there was no nucleic acid in the bioflocculant. In addition, as shown in Figure 3, electrophoresis failed to identify any strip for the bioflocculant solution compared with the marker in the electrophoregram. This result provided further confirmation that there was no nucleic acid in the bioflocculant.

Through the analyses described above, we found that the bioflocculant contained saccharides and proteins, which might have existed as glycoprotein, as well as osamines and fats, but no nucleic acid. We found the bioflocculant to be comprised of saccharides, proteins, osamines and fats in the following mass ra-



Figure 2. Wavelength of the bioflocculant solution from 200 to 500 nm.



Figure 3. Electrophoregram for solution of bioflocculant.

tios: 0.8963 g/g, 0.0206 g/g, 0.0081 g/g and 0.055 g/g, respectively. The qualitative and quantitative analysis of components in the bioflocculant we examine was very important for the future mechanism study of the bioflocculant for removing tannery wastewater.

CONCLUSIONS

This study confirmed that the prepared bioflocculant studied contains saccharides and proteins, which might have existed as glycoprotein, as well as osamines and fats, in the following amounts: 0.8963, 0.0206, 0.0081, and 0.055 g/g, respectively. It is expected that the results will contribute to future research on the mechanism by which the bioflocculant can remove contaminants from tannery wastewater.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was financially supported by Science &

Technology Department of Sichuan Province (Item No. 2014JY0011, 2014GZ0132), Department of Education of Sichuan Province (Item No. 14ZA0204, 14ZA0206, 15ZA0225), the Opening Project of Key Laboratory of Green Catalysis of Sichuan Institutes of High Education (LYJ1204, LYJ1304), Science and Technology Bureau of Zigong city(2014H10, 2013N13, 2013ZC10) and Sichuan University of Science & Engineering (Item No. 2014RC19, 2012RC10, 2012PY08, 2011RC19, 2013RC12, 2012RC12, 2013TS15), the Cultivation Project of Characteristic for the Subject in Sichuan University of Science & Engineering and Liquor Making Biological Technology and Application of key laboratory of Sichuan Province(NJ2012-16).

REFERENCES

- Yang, Q.H. and C.Q. Zhao., "Removal of total nitrogen from tannery wastewater by bioflocculant prepared by *Bacillus cereus*", *Journal of Pure and Applied Microbiology*, Vol. 7, 2013, pp. 137–143.
- Vijayalakshmi, S.P. and A.M. Raichur., "The Utility of *Bacillus Subtilis* as Bioflocculant for Fine Coal", *Colloids and Surfaces B: Biointerfaces*, Vol. 29, No. 4, 2003, pp. 265–270. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0927-7765(03)00005-5
- Zhang, T., H.L. Zhu, and Z. Lin., "Progresses of microbial flocculant studies and application", *Chinese Journal of Applied & Environmental Biology*, Vol. 2, No. 1, 1996, pp. 95–105.
- Li, Z.L., B.L. Zhang, and J. Pei., "Screening of flocculant-producing bacteria and their flocculating effects on some wastewaters", *Chinese Journal of Applied & Environmental Biology*, Vol. 3, No. 1, pp. 1997, pp. 67–70.
- Chai, X. L., M. Wang, and J. Chen., "Screening for characteristics of microbial flocculant", *Pollution Control Technology*, Vol. 13, No. 2, 2000, pp. 68–70.
- Qin, Y. M., "Experimental study on the leather wastewater treatment by bioflocculant", *Industrial Water Treatment*, Vol. 26, No. 9, 2006, pp. 45–47.
- Wang, J. X. and Y. C. Li., "Selections of compounded microbial flocculant and its application in tannery waste water treatment", *China Leather*, Vol. 38, No. 3, 2009, pp. 27–32.
- Liu, K.S., S.Y. Yang, and S.Q. Shi., "Research progress and application of flocculants in tannery effluent treatment", *Leather and Chemicals*, Vol. 28, No. 3, 2011, pp. 20–24.
- Rajan, M R, and C. Nithya., "Isolation of bioflocculant producing microbes from tannery polluted soil," *Ecology, Environment and Conservation Paper*, Vol. 12, No. 1, 2006, pp. 175–178.
- 10. Hu, Y.Y. and B.Y. Gao. 2007. *Microbial Flocculant*, Beijing, China: Publishing Company of Chemical Industry.
- 11. Zhai, L.D. 2013. Structure identification and character analysis of combined microbial flocculant producing by low-temperature flocculating bacteria, Heilongjiang, China: Heilongjiang University.
- Zheng, H.L. 2004. Bioflocculant and Flocculation Technology, Beijing, China: Publishing Company of Chemical Industry.

Effects of Heavy Metal and Nutrients on Benthic Microbial Communities in Freshwater Sediment of Poyang Lake (China)

CHAO YU^{1,3}, JIE ZHANG³, LAN WU^{2,3,*}, YIZHEN LIU^{1,3} and GANG GE^{1,2,*}

¹Center of Basic Biology, Nanchang University, Nanchang 330031, China ²Collaborative Innovation Center for Poyang Lake Basin Green Development and Water Security, Nanchang University, Nanchang 330031, China ³College of Life Science, Nanchang University, Nanchang 330031, China

ABSTRACT: The aim of this work was to relate sediment microbial communities with geochemical processes in a freshwater lake. Surface sediment samples were collected from seven sites (i.e., main basin and tributary estuaries of the lake) at Poyang Lake, China in May of 2011. Sediment environmental parameters such as concentration of nutrients and total contents of heavy metals (copper, zinc, lead, and cadmium) were measured. Profiles of bacterial communities were generated using DGGE (denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis). Pearson correlation analysis and CCA (canonical correspondence analysis) were employed to determine effects of sediment properties on benthic microbial communities. Experimental results showed that marginal and compound pollutions, tolerable for most benthic organisms, were found in sediments of Poyang Lake according to contents of nutrients and heavy metals. However, pollutions was severe in Rao and Xin River estuaries and especially copper pollution. Also, bacterial communities in the sediments had apparently horizontal heterogeneity and genotypic richness and diversity of microbial communities were predicted by sediment nutrients. Finally, total phosphorus (TP), heavy metal copper (Cu), and cadmium (Cd) in sediment were considered to be key factors driving spatial variation of bacterial community structures in Poyang Lake. This study suggested heavy metals together with phosphates may jointly affect benthic microbial communities and metal-reduction was an important microbial activity in freshwater sediment.

INTRODUCTION

FRESHWATER sediment, one of the most diverse microbial habitats [1], functions both as sink and source for heavy metals, nutrients, and other organic pollutants. Microbes regulating and influencing many ecosystem processes such as nutrient transformation and organic matter decomposition [2] could function as potential bio-indicators of pollution and environmental variation. All of this makes a freshwater sediment system a suitable environment to study the mechanism of complex geochemical recycling processes.

Several studies have been conducted in sediment of freshwater environments to determine links between benthic microbial community structures and environmental factors. Huang *et al.* [3] found that distribution of bacteria was affected by the combined effects of various dissolved inorganic matter in sediments of

Pearl River, China. Total phosphorus and pH were characterized as significant environmental factors correlated with bacterial communities in the sediment of eutrophic lake [4]. Furthermore, it was reported that heavy metals have accumulative toxic effects on cells and they tend to be bound on sediments and removed from the water [5].

Poyang Lake, located in the middle-to-lower reaches of the Yangtze River in Jiangxi Province, is the largest freshwater lake in China. It is generally considered as a mesotrophic and graben-type lake. The lake receives flows from the Xiu, Gan, Fu, Xin, and Rao Rivers and exchanges water with the Yangtze River. Recently, anthropogenic activities threaten the water resources and biodiversity of Poyang Lake by deteriorating trophic status and releasing heavy metals [6], which makes the lake a possible locality for study on polluted freshwater sediment properties and its microorganisms. In the present study, following issues were expected to be answered: (1) the nutrient and heavy mental pollution status of the sediment (2) the spa-

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

E-mail: wl690902@hotmail.com; gge@ncu.edu.cn; Fax: +86 791 8396 9520

tial variations of bacterial community structure and diversity; (3) the major factors affecting the microbial communities.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Site Description and Sediment Sampling

Surface sediment (0–5 cm) samples were collected in May 2011 from seven sites which were chosen and characterized based on their geographic locations (Figure 1). Site 1, in Songmen Mountain Region, and Site 4, in Nanjishan Region, are two sites in main southern basin of the lake and sites 2, 3, 5 and 6 are in the estuaries of Xiu, Rao, Fu and Xin River to Poyang Lake, respectively. Site 7 (Sanjiangkou Region) is the interface of Fu River, Xin River and the southern branch of Gan River.

Triplicate sediment samples were taken in each site with a grab sampler, then brought to the laboratory in an ice-cooled box. In the lab, samples were subdivided for molecular analysis (stored at -80°C) and physico-chemical and heavy metals analyses (at 4°C).



Figure 1. Distribution of sampling sites in Poyang Lake, China.

Sediment Properties Analyses

A detailed description of the sediment physicochemical measuring methods including experiment setup can be found elsewhere [7]. Briefly, Ash-free-dry-mass (AFDM) was determined by weighing and burning at 500°C for 5 h in muffle furnace (BF51800, Thermal). Total organic carbon (TOC), total nitrogen (TN) and total phosphorus (TP) contents of sediments were analyzed by the Walkley-Black wet oxidation, the Kjeldahl and the molybdenum-stibium colorimetric methods, respectively. Furthermore, Total concentrations of copper (Cu), zinc (Zn), lead (Pb), and cadmium (Cd) were quantified on an atomic absorption spectrophotometer (AA800, PerkinElmer) after wet-digestion with nitric acid, hydrofluoric acid, and perchloric acid, respectively.

DNA Extraction and PCR Amplification

Microbial genomic DNA was extracted from 0.5 g sediment using the PowerSoil DNA extraction kit (Mo-Bio, USA) by following the manufacturer's instructions. The V3-V5 region of the bacterial 16S rDNA was amplified with the primers F341 (adding a 40-bp of GC-clamp) and R907 on a Peltier Thermal Cycler (ABI 9700, USA). The PCR reaction volume and cycling condition were found in the work of [8]. Duplicate PCR amplicons from same site were gotten and purified with a DNA purification kit (Tiangen, China).

Denaturing Gradient Gel Electrophoresis (DGGE)

Bacterial community profiles were obtained using denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) to analyze PCR amplicons via a Dcode Universal Mutation Detection System (Bio-Rad) [9]. A volume of 10 μ L amplicons mixed with equal volume of loading buffer was run on a 6% polyacrylamide gel (acrylamidebisacrylamide ratio, 37.5:1) with 40–60% urea/formamide gradient in 1 × TAE buffer at 60°C 85 V for 16 h. After electrophoresis, the gel was silver stained.

Statistical Analyses

SPSS 17.0 was employed to test spatial heterogeneity of sediment properties. Background values of heavy metals in Poyang Lake were introduced to assess the contamination status [10]. Sediment quality was evaluated by Ontario sediment criteria [11].

DGGE banding patterns, in which each band generally stands for a group of bacterial species, were used



Figure 2. Concentrations of heavy metals from surface sediment in Poyang Lake, China. Different letters in the same histogram mean significant difference at 0.05 level.

to determine bacterial community structure by Quantity One software. The DGGE profiles obtained were analyzed by clustering via the unweighted pair group method with mathematical averages (UPGMA) [12]. The bands' position and intensity data were used to perform calculation of Shannon-Weaver diversity index (H').

Pearson coefficient correlations of genotypic richness and Shannon-Weaver diversity index with environmental parameters were respectively performed by SPSS 17.0. Canonical correspondence analysis (CCA) was carried out to reveal relationships between sediment bacterial communities and measured sediment properties by Canoco for Windows 4.5 (Biometris, Netherlands).

RESULTS

Physicochemical Parameters of Sediments

Physicochemical properties were summarized in Table 1 and Figure 2. There was horizontal heterogeneity in several parameters of the Poyang Lake sediments. Among sampling sites, the contents of TP (p < 0.001), AFDM (p < 0.01), Cu (p < 0.001) and Cd (p < 0.001) were significantly different. The TOC and TP values were high at sites 3 and 6, while these two values were low at site 5. The TN content also reached a peak at site 3 and a bottom at site 5. Sediment pH ranged from 5.99 to 6.54 (Table 1).

The contents of Cu, Zn, and Cd were relatively high at sites 3, 6, and 7; while low at site 1 and 5 (Figure 2). In comparison with the background values, average contents of measured heavy metals in all sites established a contamination order as follows: Cu > Zn > Pb > Cd. Generally, sites 3, 6 and 7 were heavily polluted according to contents of all measured heavy metals, whereas sites 2 and 5 suffered a moderate or mixed state of pollution and sites 1 and 4 were relatively unpolluted.

Cluster Analysis of DGGE Profiles

The DGGE profiles of bacterial community struc-

							Bac	teria
	Sampling Site	рН	AFDM%	TOC (g/kg)	TN (g/kg)	TP (g/kg)	s	H'
1	Songmen Mountain Region	6.18 ± 0.26a	3.39 ± 0.43b	9.30 ± 008a	0.86 ± 0.01a	0.62 ± 0.01b	18.0	2.37
2	Xiu River Estuary	6.44 ± 0.18a	4.80 ± 0.77ab	7.94 ± 0.05a	0.86 ± 0.01a	0.53 ± 0.00b	17.0	2.42
3	Rao River Estuary	6.49 ± 0.09a	5.98 ± 0.16a	11.90 ± 0.05a	1.09 ± 0.01a	0.99 ± 0.00a	23.5	2.50
4	Nanjishan Region	6.54 ± 0.33a	6.74 ± 0.57a	11.22 ± 0.35a	0.99 ± 0.05a	$0.49 \pm 0.01b$	20.0	2.41
5	Fu River Estuary	5.99 ± 0.10a	4.82 ± 0.54ab	6.62 ± 0.12a	0.39 ± 0.01a	$0.40 \pm 0.01b$	17.0	2.41
6	Xin River Estuary	6.33 ± 0.10a	6.54 ± 0.55a	12.28 ± 0.07a	0.88 ± 0.01a	1.02 ± 0.00a	21.0	2.79
7	Sanjiangkou Region	6.37 ± 0.09a	5.08 ± 0.08ab	9.92 ± 0.06a	0.77 ± 0.01a	0.65 ± 0.00b	19.5	2.67

Table 1. Physicochemical Parameters and Bacterial Diversity and Richness.

Notes: Values are mean \pm standard deviation, AFDM=ash free dry mass. Data in the same column followed by different letters means significant difference at 0.05 level. S and H' were bacterial richness and Shannon indexes.

ture and dendrogram of UPGMA in the 7 sediment sampling sites (sites 1 and 4 from main basin; other sites from estuaries) of Poyang Lake were presented in Figure 3. As seen in Figure 3(a), the bands were dispersed across the entire gel gradient and all lanes shared several strong dominating bands and a large number of fainter, well-resolved and unresolved bands in the background, indicating that the microbial community structure of sediment profiles in Poyang Lake were rather complex. UPGMA clustering graph was to describe the similarities of the bacterial communities in the different samples [Figure 3(b)]. The dendrogram revealed that samples were grouped into 2 defined clusters, the patterns of sites 6 and 7 formed a separate cluster sharing 49% similarity with DGGE patterns of the other five sites. The remaining five sites' patterns formed a joint cluster with four sub-clusters. Among them site 1 and site 4 were clustered together at a 74% similarity and sites 2 and 5 were assigned to a group at a similarity of 79%.

Genotypic richness (S) and Shannon-Weaver diversity index (H') of sediment bacterial communities based on DGGE fingerprint were summarized in Table 1. The genotypic richness (S) varied from 17.0 to 23.5. The highest genotypic richness was found at site 3 while the lowest at sites 2 and 5. Bacterial communities H' varied from 2.37 to 2.79. The highest bacterial H' was observed at site 6 and the lowest at site 1. Richness (S) and diversity indexes (H') of bacterial communities were significantly correlated with TP (r = 0.84 or 0.57), total Cu (r = 0.76 or 0.73) and Cd (r = 0.73 or 0.86), respectively.

Canonical Correspondence Analyses

The CCA of the bacterial 16S rDNA DGGE data explained 54.3% of the variation in the first two axes and

confirmed the distinct separation of sampling sites according to environmental factors (Figure 4). The samples from estuarial sites (2, 3, 5 and 6) and the main basin of Poyang Lake (sites 1, 4 and 7) were separated by the first axis. Given the heavy metal pollution, the relatively unpolluted sites (1 and 4) were separated from the other polluted sites in the biplot. In the first axis, main positive correlation factors were TP (r =0.40), Cu (r = 0.52) and Cd (r = 0.76). The second axis was negatively correlated to TP (r = -0.50), Cu (r =-0.61), Zn (r = -0.46) and Cd (r = -0.50). Monte Carlo test showed that Cu (P < 0.05) and Cd (P < 0.01) were strongly related to bacterial community composition in the sediments of Poyang Lake.

DISCUSSION

Trophic Status and Heavy Metal Pollution in Sediment of Poyang Lake

In this study, the average contents of TOC, TN and TP in the sediment of Poyang Lake were 9.88, 0.84 and 0.67 (g/kg), respectively, which suggested an accumulation trend compared to previous study (9.37, 0.66, 0.40 (g/kg), respectively) [13]. High contents of nutrients and heavy metals were found at Rao (site 3) and Xin River estuaries (site 6), attributing to heavily domestic and industrial wastewater discharge. Rao and Xin River estuaries are the main industrial locations such as aquatic farms and phosphate mines. Furthermore, copper mines are distributed along the southern branch of Rao River and in the middle reaches of Xin River.

According to the Ontario criteria, average contents of TN, TP, Cu, Zn, Pb and Cd in sediments of Poyang Lake exceeded the lowest effect level, indicating that the sediment of Poyang Lake was marginally polluted



(a)



Figure 3. DGGE fingerprint (a) and cluster analysis (b) of different sediment samples in Poyang Lake, China. Lanes: 1–7 represent different sampling sites. –1 and –2 mean in duplicate of same site.

and can be tolerated by the majority of the sedimentdwelling organisms [14]. It was remarkable that concentration of all nutrients and heavy metals at Rao River Estuary (site 3) and Xin River Estuary (site 6) exceeded the lowest effect level and Cu contents indeed exceeded the severe effect level. Taking the water quality status into consideration, it is urgent to take measures to prevent further ecosystem degradation in Poyang Lake, especially due to the copper pollution.

Microbial Community Structure and Diversity in Sediment of Poyang Lake

In this study, parallel distribution patterns of bacterial community and nutrients were revealed: relatively, the genotypic richness and diversity of bacterial communities were high at Rao River estuary (site 3) and Xin River estuary (site 6) where high contents of TOC, TN and TP were found. Meanwhile, low levels of ge-



Figure 4. Canonical correspondence analysis biplots of bacterial communities associated with environmental variables. Bacterial communities were presented by circles. Environmental parameters were indicated by arrows. Each sampling site was conducted in duplicate.

notypic richness and diversity of bacterial community were detected at Fu River estuary (site 5) where the nutrient contents were low. This result was in agreement with our previous work, in which the richness and diversity of bacterial community was related to the nutrient status in the surface water column of Poyang Lake [15]. It may be due to the theory that sediment fertility and substrate availability influences microbial process rates [16]. Namely, more fertile sediment, with higher nutrients concentrations, may support higher rates of microbial processes as well as higher diversity. There may also be the possibility that the aerobic anoxygenic phototrophic bacteria (AAPB) were the dominated microbial contributor for the parallel distribution patterns with nutrients. Because AAPBs were found to be abundant (10~80% of bacterial biomass) in oligotrophic to mesotrophic lakes like Poyang Lake[17] and show higher abundance in high-nutrient media with a higher level of organic matter content [18].

Controlling Environmental Factors on Microbial Community

Our results suggested that bacterial communities were significantly affected by environmental factors. Notably, TP, Cu and Cd were important factors affecting bacterial community in surface sediment of Poyang Lake. TP played an important role in driving the changes in water column and sediment bacterial communities of freshwater Lake [4,15]. And it has been reported that phosphorus concentration is associated with the phosphate-dissolving and phosphate-decomposing bacteria in the sediments [19]. Also, previous work has demonstrated that changes in microbial diversity and function can be attributable to heavy metal contamination: Bouskill et al. [20] revealed that Cu and Cd strongly influenced the microbial community in river sediment. These may related to the selective pressure of heavy metals on microorganisms, some of which readily adsorb or accumulate metal ions [21] and finally adapt a variety of heavy metal tolerance mechanisms. These metal-tolerance mechanisms could be spread throughout a microbial community by lateral gene transfer [22]. Thus, heavy metals may function as important selective agents driving the evolution of microbial communities.

CONCLUSION

This work demonstrated an apparent spatial shift in both pollution status and microbial communities in sediments of Poyang Lake. Although there was a compound of interest, it was generally microbial-tolerable pollution. The spatial distribution pattern of benthic microbial community varied identically along with that of nutrient level. Multivariate analyses indicated that TP, Cu and Cd had remarkable effects on bacterial community structures.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 31060082 and No.31260110) and Jiangxi Natural Science Foundation of China (2007GZN1927). We would also like to thank Dr. Larry Feinstein for helpful language during the preparation of this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Torsvik V., Ovreas L., Thingstad T.F. (2002): Prokaryotic diversitymagnitude, dynamics, and controlling factors. *Science*, 296(5570): 1064–1066. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1071698
- Zheng B., Wang L., Liu, L. (2013): Bacterial community structure and its regulating factors in the intertidal sediment along the Liaodong Bay of Bohai Sea, China. *Microbiol Res. 169*(7–8):585–592. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.micres.2013.09.019
- Huang S., Chen C., Wu Y., Wu Q., Zhang R. (2011): Characterization of depth-related bacterial communities and their relationships with the environmental factors in the river sediments. *World J. Microb. Biot.* 27(11): 2655–2664. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11274-011-0739-x
- Zeng J., Yang L., Li J., Liang Y., Xiao L., Jiang L., Zhao D. (2009): Vertical distribution of bacterial community structure in the sediments of two eutrophic lakes revealed by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) and multivariate analysis techniques. *World J. Microb. Biot.* 25(2): 225–233. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11274-008-9883-3
- Gadd G.M., Griffiths A.J. (1977): Microorganisms and heavy metal toxicity. *Microbial Ecol.* 4(4): 303–317. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ BF02013274
- Li Z., Huang H., Zhang M., Wang X. (2010): Econometric analysis of the relationship between economic growth and environmental degradation of the Poyang Lake basin. *Resources Science*, 32(2):267–273. [In Chinese]
- Hesse P.R. (1972): A textbook of soil analysis. Chemical Publishing company.
- Muyzer G., Teske A., Wirsen C.O., Jannasch H.W. (1995): Phylogenetic relationships of Thiomicrospira species and their identification in deep-sea hydrothermal vent samples by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of 16S rDNA fragments. *Arch. Microbiol.* 164(3): 165–172. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF02529967
- 9. Muyzer G., De Waal E.C., Uitterlinden A.G. (1993): Profiling of com-

plex microbial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reaction-amplified genes coding for 16S rRNA. *Appl. Environ Microbiol.* 59(3): 695–700.

- Zhang B. (Editorial Committee for Studies on Poyang Lake). (1988): Studies on Poyang Lake. Shanghai Publishing House of Science and Technology. ISBN: 7-5323-0660-7. [In Chinese]
- Persaud D., Jaagumagi R., Hayton A. (1993): Guidelines for the Protection and Management of Aquatic Sediment Quality in Ontario: Report. Water Resources Branch, Ontario Ministry of the Environment.
- Fromin N., Hamelin J., Tarnawski S., Roesti D., Jourdain-Miserez K., Forestier N., Teyssier-Cuvelle S., Gillet F., Aragno M., Rossi P. (2002): Statistical analysis of denaturing gel electrophoresis (DGE) fingerprinting patterns. *Environ. Microbiol.* 4(11): 634–643. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1462-2920.2002.00358.x
- Wang S., Jin X., Zhao H., Wu F. (2006): Phosphorus fractions and its release in the sediments from the shallow lakes in the middle and lower reaches of Yangtze River area in China. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects. A.* 273(1): 109–116. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.colsurfa.2005.08.015
- Irvine K.N., Perrelli M.F., Ngoen-klan R., Droppo I.G. (2009): Metal levels in street sediment from an industrial city: spatial trends, chemical fractionation, and management implications. J. Soil Sediment. 9(4): 328–341. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11368-009-0098-5
- Wu L., Ge G., Zhu G., Gong S., Li S., Wan J. (2012): Diversity and composition of the bacterial community of Poyang Lake (China) as determined by 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis. *World J. Microb. Biot.* 28(1): 233–244. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11274-011-0812-5
- Gutknecht J.L., Goodman R.M., Balser T.C. (2006): Linking soil process and microbial ecology in freshwater wetland ecosystems. *Plant and Soil.* 289(1-2): 17–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11104-006-9105-4
- Mašín M., Nedoma J., Pechar L., Koblížek M. (2008): Distribution of aerobic anoxygenic phototrophs in temperate freshwater systems. *Envi*ron microbial. 10(8): 1988–1996.
- Röling W.F., Milner M.G., Jones D.M., Lee K., Daniel F., Swannell R.J., Head I. M. (2002): Robust hydrocarbon degradation and dynamics of bacterial communities during nutrient-enhanced oil spill bioremediation. *Appl. Environ Microbiol.* 68(11), 5537–5548. http://dx.doi. org/10.1128/AEM.68.11.5537-5548.2002
- Li Z., Huang H., Zhang M., Wang X. (2010): Econometric Analysis of the Relationship between Economic Growth and Environmental Degradation of the Poyang Lake Basin. *Resources Science*. 32(2):267–273. [In Chinese]
- Bouskill N.J., Barker-Finkel J., Galloway T.S., Handy R.D., Ford T.E. (2010): Temporal bacterial diversity associated with metal-contaminated river sediments. *Ecotoxicology*. 19(2): 317–328. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s10646-009-0414-2
- Abbott A.P., Capper G., Davies D.L., Rasheed R.K., Shikotra P. (2005): Selective extraction of metals from mixed oxide matrixes using cholinebased ionic liquids. *Inorganic Chemistry*. 44: 6497–6499. http://dx.doi. org/10.1021/ic0505450
- Martinez R.J., Wang Y., Raimondo M.A., Coombs J.M., Barkay T., Sobecky P.A. (2006): Horizontal gene transfer of PIB-type ATPases among bacteria isolated from radionuclide- and metal-contaminated subsurface soils. *Appl. Environ Microbiol.* 72: 3111–3118. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.72.5.3111-3118.2006

GUIDE TO AUTHORS

- 1. Manuscripts shall be sent electronically to the Editor-in-Chief, Dr. P. Brent Duncan at pduncan@unt.edu using Microsoft Word in an IBM/PC format. If electronic submission is not possible, three paper copies of double-spaced manuscripts may be sent to Dr. P. Brent Duncan, (Editor of the *Journal of Residuals Science & Technology*, University of North Texas, Biology Building, Rm 210, 1510 Chestnut St., Denton, TX 76203-5017) (Tel: 940-565-4350). Manuscripts should normally be limited to the space equivalent of 6,000 words. The editormay waive this requirement in special occasions. As a guideline, each page of a double-spaced manuscript contains about 300 words. Include on the title page the names, affiliations, and addresses of all the authors, and identify one author as the corresponding author. Because communication between the editor and the authors will be electronic, the email address of the corresponding author is required. Papers under review, accepted for publication, or published elsewhere in journals are normally not accepted for publication in the *Journal of Residuals Science & Technology*. Papers published as proceedings of conferences are welcomed.
- 2. Article titles should be brief, followed by the author's name(s), affiliation, address, country, and postal code (zip) of author(s). Indicate to whom correspondence and proofs should be sent, including telephone and fax numbers and e-mail address.
- 3. Include a 100-word or less abstract and at least six keywords.
- 4. If electronic art files are not supplied, submit three copies of camera-ready drawings and glossy photographs. Drawings should be uniformly sized, if possible, planned for 50% reduction. Art that is sent electronically should be saved in either a .tif or .JPEG files for superior reproduction. All illustrations of any kind must be numbered and mentioned in the text. Captions for illustrations should all be typed on a separate sheet(s) and should be understandable without reference to the text.
- 5. DEStech uses a numbered reference system consisting of two elements: a numbered list of all references and (in the text itself) numbers in brackets that correspond to the list. At the end of your article, please supply a numbered list of all references (books, journals, web sites etc.). References on the list should be in the form given below. In the text write the number in brackets corresponding to the reference on the list. Place the number in brackets inside the final period of the sentence cited by the reference. Here is an example [2].

Journal: 1. Halpin, J. C., "article title", J. Cellular Plastics, Vol. 3, No. 2, 1997, pp. 432-435.

Book: 2. Kececioglu, D. B. and F.-B. Sun. 2002. *Burn-In Testing: Its Quantification and Optimization*, Lancaster, PA: DEStech Publications, Inc.

- **6.** Tables. Number consecutively and insert closest to where firstmentioned in text or type on a numbered, separate page. Please use Arabic numerals and supply a heading. Column headings should be explanatory and carry units. (See example at right.)
- 7. Units & Abbreviations. Metric units are preferred. English units or other equivalents should appear in parentheses if necessary.
- **8.** Symbols. A list of symbols used and their meanings should be included.

 Table 5. Comparison of state-of-the-art matrix resins

 with VPSP/BMI copolymers.

Resin System	Core Temp. (DSC peak)	Τ _Ε	Char Yield, %
Epoxy (MY720)	235	250	30
Bismaleimide (H795)	282	>400	48
VPSP/Bismaleimide copolymer			
C379: H795 = 1.9	245	>400	50
C379: H795 = 1.4	285	>400	53

- 9. Page proofs. Authors will receive page proofs by E-mail. Proof pages will be in a .PDF file, which can be read by Acrobat Reader. Corrections on proof pages should be limited to the correction of errors. Authors should print out pages that require corrections and mark the corrections on the printed pages. Pages with corrections should be returned by FAX (717-509-6100) or mail to the publisher (DEStech Publications, Inc., 439 North Duke Street, Lancaster, PA 17602, USA). If authors cannot handle proofs in a .PDF file format, please notify the Editor, Dr. P. Brent Duncan at pduncan@unt.edu.
- 10. Index terms.With proof pages authors will receive a form for listing key words that will appear in the index. Please fill out this form with index terms and return it.
- **11.** Copyright Information. All original journal articles are copyrighted in the name of DEStech Publications, Inc. All original articles accepted for publication must be accompanied by a signed copyright transfer agreement available from the journal editor. Previously copyrighted material used in an article can be published with the *written* permission of the copyright holder (see #14 below).

12. Headings. Your article should be structured with unnumbered headings. Normally two headings are used as follows: Main Subhead: DESIGN OF A MICROWAVE INSTALLATION Secondary Subhead: Principle of the Design Method If further subordination is required, please limit to no more than one (*Third Subhead*).

- **13.** Equations. Number equations with Arabic numbers enclosed in parentheses at the right-hand margin. Type superscripts and subscripts clearly above or below the baseline, or mark them with a caret. Be sure that all symbols, letters, and numbers are distinguishable (e.g., "oh" or zero, one or lowercase "el," "vee" or Greek nu).
- 14. Permissions. The author of a paper is responsible for obtaining releases for the use of copyrighted figures, tables, or excerpts longer than 200 words used in his/her paper. Copyright releases are permissions to reprint previously copyrighted material. Releases must be obtained from the copyright holder, which is usually a publisher. Forms for copyright release will be sent by the editor to authors on request.

General: The *Journal of Residuals Science & Technology* and DEStech Publications, Inc. are not responsible for the views expressed by individual contributors in articles published in the journal.